# MEMBERSHIP INTEREST PURCHASE AGREEMENT

Among

EDWARD WONG, the sole member of

FULL-SCALE DISTRIBUTORS, LLC

and

SUNNIVA FULL-SCALE DISTRIBUTORS CORPORATION

February 10<sup>th</sup>, 2017

# TABLE OF CONTENTS

		PAGE
ADTICI	LE 1 INTERPRETATION	4
1.1	Defined Terms.	
1.1	Currency	
1.3	Sections and Headings	
1.4	Number, Gender and Persons.	
1.5	Time of Essence.	
1.6	Severability	
1.8	Schedules	
	LE 2 PURCHASE AND SALE OF PURCHASED INTERESTS	
2.1	Agreement to Purchase and Sell.	
2.2	Purchase Price and Allocation.	
2.3	Payment of Purchase Price.	
2.4	No Debt.	
2.5	Earn-Out.	
	LE 3 CLOSING ARRANGEMENTS	
3.1	Time and Place of Closing.	
3.2	Vendor's Deliveries.	
	LE 4 CLOSING CONDITIONS	
4.1	Purchaser's Conditions.	
4.2	Vendor's Conditions.	
	LE 5 REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES OF THE VENDOR	
5.1	Authorization and Enforceability.	
5.2	The Purchased Interests.	
5.3	No Other Agreements to Purchase.	
5.4	Not Insolvent.	
5.5	Consents and Approvals.	
5.6	Organization of Full-Scale.	
5.7	No Options	
5.8	No Conflict by Full-Scale.	
5.9	Business of Full-Scale.	
5.10	Title to Personal and Other Property.	
5.11	Equipment	
5.12	Intellectual Property and Technology	
5.13	No Expropriation.	
5.14	Agreements and Commitments.	
5.15	Compliance with Laws; Licenses.	
5.16	Financial Statements.	
5.17	Undisclosed Liabilities.	
5.18	Absence of Change.	16
5.19	Taxes	
5.20	Litigation.	
5.21	Distributions.	
5.22	Non-Arm's Length Transactions.	
5.23	Employee Plans.	
5.24	Employment Agreements, Collective Agreements	
5.25	Absent Employees and Employment Legislation	
5.26	Bank Accounts	
5.27	Environmental	
5.28	Finders' Fees	20

5.29	Accounts Receivable	20
5.30	Insurance	20
5.31	Securities Law Representations and Warranties	21
5.32	Books and Records.	23
ARTICI	LE 6 REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES OF THE PURCHASER	24
6.1	Organization of Purchaser.	24
6.2	Authorization and Enforceability.	24
6.3	No Conflict by Purchaser.	24
6.4	Consents and Approvals.	24
6.5	Sunniva Shares.	24
6.6	Finders' Fees.	24
ARTICI	LE 7 SURVIVAL OF REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES	25
7.1	Survival of Representations and Warranties of the Vendor.	25
7.2	Survival of Representations and Warranties of the Purchaser	25
ARTICI	LE 8 COVENANTS	25
8.1	Exclusive Dealing.	25
8.2	Investigation	25
8.3	Risk of Loss.	26
8.4	Conduct Prior to Closing.	26
8.5	Covenant Not To Compete; Non-Solicitation.	27
8.6	Option Grant	28
ARTICI	LE 9 INDEMNIFICATION	29
9.1	Indemnification by the Vendor	29
9.2	Indemnification by the Purchaser	29
9.3	Limitations of Liability	29
9.4	Notice of Claim.	30
9.5	Direct Claims.	30
9.6	Third Party Claims	30
9.7	One Recovery	31
9.8	Insurance Proceeds and Tax Benefits.	31
9.9	Mitigation of Indemnity Claims.	31
9.10	Exclusivity	32
9.11	Payment of Indemnification Obligations	32
ARTICI	LE 10 TAX MATTERS	32
10.1	Filing of Tax Returns	32
10.2	Amended Tax Returns	33
10.3	Tax Refunds	33
10.4	Tax Cooperation	33
ARTICI	LE 11 MISCELLANEOUS	33
11.1	Notices	33
11.2	Commissions, etc	34
11.3	Public Announcements and Filings.	34
11.4	Fees.	34
11.5	Assignment and Successors.	34
11.6	Enurement and Binding Effect.	34
11.7	Entire Agreement	34
11.8	Counterparts.	
11.9	Termination, Amendment and Waiver.	
11.10	Governing Law; Jurisdiction and Dispute Resolution	35

# MEMBERSHIP INTEREST PURCHASE AGREEMENT

THIS AGREEMENT made as of the 10<sup>th</sup> day of February, 2017,

AMONG:

EDWARD WONG, an individual with an address at {personal information}("Vendor")

AND:

SUNNIVA FULL-SCALE DISTRIBUTORS CORPORATION, a corporation incorporated under the laws of California (hereinafter referred to as the "Purchaser")

WHEREAS the Vendor wishes to sell to the Purchaser, and the Purchaser wishes to purchase from the Vendor, all of the outstanding membership interests of Full-Scale Distributors, LLC, a Florida limited liability company doing business as Vapor Connoisseur (referred to herein as "Full-Scale" or the "Company"), on the terms hereinafter set forth.

**NOW THEREFORE** in consideration of the respective covenants, agreements, representations, warranties and indemnities herein contained and for other good and valuable consideration (the receipt and sufficiency of which are acknowledged by each Party), the Parties covenant and agree as follows:

# ARTICLE 1 INTERPRETATION

# 1.1 Defined Terms.

For the purpose of this Agreement and in the Schedules attached hereto, unless the context otherwise requires, the following terms shall have the respective meanings set out below and grammatical variations of such terms shall have corresponding meanings:

- "Accelerated Earn Out Amount" means the maximum potential Earn Out Amount for each Calculation Period which has not yet been completed.
- "Acceleration Event" means the occurrence of any of the following events: (i) a sale of a majority in interest of the equity interests in Purchaser or the Company occurs and (ii) the sale of all or substantially all of the assets of the Purchaser or the Company.
- "Accounts Receivable" means accounts receivable, trade accounts receivable, notes receivable, book debts, Shareholder Loans and other debts due to Full-Scale, and the full benefit of any related security, as determined in accordance with past practice relating to the preparation of historical annual financial statements of Full-Scale, consistently applied;
- "Agreement" means this document, together with the Schedules attached hereto and made a part hereof, all as amended, supplemented or modified from time to time in accordance with the provisions hereof;
- "Applicable Law" means, in relation to any Person, transaction or event, all applicable provisions of laws, statutes, rules, regulations, official directives and orders of and the terms of all judgments, orders and decrees issued by any Governmental Body by which such Person is bound or having application to the transaction or event in question;

- "Balance Sheet Date" has the meaning set forth in Section 5.17.
- "Business" means the manufacture and packaging of vaporizers and refilling machines for delivery of substances through inhalation, including without limitation tobacco and other phytoceutical products;
- "Business Day" means any day, other than a Saturday, Sunday or statutory holiday in either the Province of British Columbia or the State of California, as reported from time to time by the Franchise Tax Board of the State of California;
- "Calculation Period" means each of the 2017, 2018 and 2019 calendar years.
- "Claim" has the meaning set forth in Section 9.4(a);
- "Closing" means closing of the purchase and sale of the Purchased Interests contemplated hereby;
- "Closing Date" means February 10<sup>th</sup>, 2017 or such other date as may be agreed to by the Parties;
- "Closing Time" means effective 12:01 a.m. (Pacific Time) on the Closing Date or such other time on the Closing Date as may be agreed to by the Parties;
- "Contract" means any agreement, indenture, contract, lease, deed of trust, license, option, instrument or other commitment or undertaking, whether written or oral;
- "Control Agreement" means that certain Pledge and Control dated as of the Closing Date issued by Purchaser, in the form attached hereto as Exhibit A;
- "Direct Claim" has the meaning set forth in Section 9.4(a);
- "Earn Out Amount" means for each Calculation Period: if the Net Revenue of the Company during such Calculation Period is (i) equal to or greater than U\$\$8,000,000 but less than U\$\$12,000,000, then an amount equal to one hundred fifty thousand dollars (U\$\$150,000) or (iii) is equal to or greater than \$12,000,000, then an amount equal to three hundred thousand dollars (U\$\$300,000), in each case with such amount multiplied by a fraction the numerator of which is (a) the lesser of (i) 30, or (ii) the Company's EBITDA Margin for such Calculation Period, and the denominator of which is 30.
- "EBITDA" means the earnings before depreciation, amortization, interest and depreciation, as calculated based on the Company's financial statements for any applicable period in accordance with GAAP.
- "EBITDA Margin" means the percentage determined by dividing the Company's EBITDA for the applicable Calculation Period by the Net Revenues of the Company for such Calculation Period.
- "Employment Agreements" means those certain employment agreements of even date herewith between Purchaser and each of Vendor and Stephanie Castellanos;
- "Employment Legislation" means any and all applicable laws relating to employment, including employment standards, workers' compensation, employment insurance, pension, occupational health and safety, employment equity and any similar laws;
- "Encumbrance" means any encumbrance, lien, charge, hypothecation, pledge, mortgage, title retention agreement, security interest of any nature, adverse claim, exception, reservation, easement, right of occupation, right of way, restrictive covenant, any matter capable of registration against title, option, right of pre-emption, privilege or any Contract to create any of the foregoing;

"Environmental Laws" shall mean any federal, state, local, city, municipal, county, or territorial law, ordinance, or regulation, or order of any federal, state, or local agency or regulatory body applicable to Full-Scale or the real property owned by Full-Scale relating to the protection of human health or the environment, relating to Hazardous Substances, relating to liability for or costs of Remediation (as defined below), or prevention of Releases (as defined below) of Hazardous Substances, relating to liability for or costs of other actual or threatened danger to human health or the environment, or, relating to industrial hygiene or to environmental or unsafe conditions, including, but not limited to, those relating to generation, manufacture, storage, handling, transportation, disposal, release, emission, or discharge of Hazardous Substances, and those relating to the atmosphere, soil, surface and ground water, wetlands, stream sediments, and vegetation on, under, in, or about the contemplated real property;

"Environmental Permits" has the meaning set out in Section 5.27(b);

"Financial Statements" means the unaudited consolidated financial statements for the ten-month period ended October 31, 2016, a copy of which has been provided to the Purchaser by the Vendor;

"Full-Scale" means Full-Scale Distributors, LLC (doing business as Vapor Connoisseur), a limited liability company incorporated under the laws of the State of Florida;

"Full-Scale Transaction Expenses" means the fees and expenses payable by or on behalf of the Vendor and/or Full-Scale to their investment bankers, attorneys, accountants and other advisors or consultants payable in connection with this Agreement or the sale of Purchased Interests

"Fundamental Representations and Warranties" means the representations and warranties of the Vendor set forth in Sections 5.1, 5.2, 5.3, 5.4, 5.7, 5.8, and 5.10 and the representations and warranties of the Purchaser set forth in Section 6.1, 6.2, 6.3 and 6.5;

"GAAP" means generally accepted accounting principles in the United States of America;

"Governmental Body" means any United States federal, state, municipal, local or other governmental or quasi-governmental body or agency (whether administrative, legislative, executive or otherwise), which exercises or is entitled to exercise any administrative, executive, judicial, legislative, regulatory or taxing authority or power of any nature having jurisdiction over Full-Scale;

"Guaranty" means that certain Guaranty Agreement dated as of the Closing Date issued by Sunniva, in the form attached hereto as Exhibit B;

"Hazardous Substances" shall mean any product, substance, chemical, material, or waste whose presence, nature, quantity, and/or intensity of existence, use, manufacture, disposal, transportation, spill, release, or effect, either by itself or in combination with other materials on any contemplated real property, now or previously, is either (i) potentially injurious to the public health, safety, or welfare, the environment, or the contemplated real property, or any part thereof; (ii) regulated or monitored by any governmental authority; or (iii) a basis for potential liability for Purchaser to any governmental authority or third party. Hazardous Substances shall include, but not be limited to, solvents, petrochemical products, flammable materials, explosives, asbestos, urea formaldehyde, PCBs, chlorofluorocarbons, Freon, or radioactive materials.

"Indemnified Party" has the meaning set forth in Section 9.4(a);

"Indemnifying Party" has the meaning set forth in Section 9.4(a);

"Intellectual Property" means all material trademarks, trade names, business names, patents, inventions, patent rights, patent applications (including any reissues, divisions, continuations, continuations in part and extensions of any patents or patent applications) copyrights, service marks, brand names, industrial designs, technical processes, designs, engineering specifications, trade secrets and all other material industrial or intellectual property owned or licensed by Full-Scale and used in carrying on the Business, and all applications therefor;

"Interim Period" means the period between the date of this Agreement and the Closing Date;

"Knowledge" means, in respect of any Party, the current actual knowledge of such Party, in each case after review by such Person of his own files and after due inquiry of such Person's direct reports, and, the knowledge which they would have had if they had conducted a diligent inquiry into the relevant subject matter;

"Legal Requirements" has the meaning set forth in Section 5.15;

"Licenses" has the meaning set out in Section 5.15;

"Losses" means all claims, demands, proceedings, fines, losses, damages, liabilities, deficiencies, costs and expenses (including all reasonable legal, investigation and other professional fees and disbursements, interest, penalties, judgments and amounts paid in accordance with any applicable requirements of the Agreement as settlements, satisfactions or other compromises) arising directly or indirectly as a consequence of such matter after taking into account any net tax benefit for the Party suffering the Loss and in the case of the Purchaser, includes Full-Scale from and after the Closing Time;

"Material Adverse Change" means any change in the business, operations, results of operations, assets, financial condition, licenses, permits, rights, liabilities, prospects or privileges, whether contractual or otherwise, of a Party which is materially adverse to the business of that Party;

"Material Adverse Effect" means, with respect to Full-Scale, a Material Adverse Change in, or effect on, the Business, financial condition or results of operations of the Business; excepting therefrom (1) any adverse change or effect attributable to the announcement, pendency or consummation of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement (including any cancellations of or delays in customer orders, any reduction in sales, any disruption in supplier, distributor, partner or similar relationships or any loss of employees), (2) the effects of changes that are generally applicable to the industry in which the Business operates, to the global economy generally, or to the economies in any locations in which the Business operates, (3) any changes to any Applicable Law or GAAP; provided that such changes to not materially disproportionately affect Full-Scale, as compared to other companies similarly participating in the same industry as Full-Scale, (4) the result of any election or ballot measure; provided that such changes to not materially disproportionately affect Full-Scale, as compared to other companies participating in the same industry as Full-Scale (5) any failure to meet internal or published projections, forecasts or revenue or earnings predictions for any period (provided that the underlying causes of such failures shall not be excluded), (6) actions or omissions of Full-Scale taken with the consent, authorization, approval, involvement or knowledge of the Purchaser, or (7) any breach of this Agreement by the Purchaser;

"Material Contract" means, in relation to any Person, any material agreement, undertaking or other commitment to which that Person is a party or by which that Person is bound (which does not include, for the avoidance of doubt, any "License"), including:

- (a) any material employment or consulting agreement, contract or commitment with an employee or individual consultant or salesperson, or consulting or sales agreement, contract, or commitment with a firm or other organization to provide employment related services to such Person;
- (b) any material agreement or plan, including any stock option plan, stock appreciation rights plan or stock purchase plan, any of the benefits of which will be increased, or the vesting of benefits of which will be accelerated, by the occurrence of any of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement or the value of any of the benefits of which will be calculated on the basis of any of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement;
- (c) any material fidelity or surety bond or completion bond or any indemnity or assumption agreement of such Person in respect of the obligations of a third Person;
- (d) any material lease of personal property and any lease for office premises or other real property;
- (e) any agreement, contract or commitment relating to capital expenditures and involving future payments in excess of \$25,000;
- (f) any material confidentiality, non-competition, area of exclusion or non-solicitation agreement;
- (g) any material agreement, contract or commitment relating to the disposition or acquisition of assets or any interest in any business enterprise outside the Ordinary Course of such Person's business;
- (h) any material agreements with Affiliates of such Person or any of its other Representatives which such Person will be bound by following the Closing Date;
- (i) any material mortgage, indenture, guarantee, loan or credit agreement, security agreement or other agreement or instrument relating to the borrowing of money or extension of credit;
- (j) any material dealer, distribution, joint marketing or development agreement;
- (k) any material sales representative, original equipment manufacturer, value added, re-marketer, reseller, or other agreement for use or distribution of such Person's products, technology or services; or
- (l) any other agreement, contract or commitment that (i) involves (A) \$25,000 or more and is not cancellable without penalty within 30 days, (B) material minimum purchase commitments by such Person, or (C) material ongoing service or support obligations and that are not cancellable without penalty or refund within 30 days, or (ii) imposes any material obligation on such Person as a result of the completion of the transactions contemplated herein;

"Member Loans" means any indebtedness owing by Full-Scale to the Vendor or any other entity for the benefit of either of the Vendor;

"Net Revenue" means gross revenues net of returns, discounts and allowances, and does not include any sales, use VAT or other taxes or other charges collected on behalf of Governmental entities or other third parties.

"Ordinary Course" means, with respect to an action taken by a Person, that the action is generally consistent with the past practices of the Person and is taken in the normal day-to-day operations of the Person;

- "Parties" means the parties to this Agreement, each of whom is a "Party";
- "Permitted Liens" means (i) Encumbrances for Taxes, assessments and governmental charges or levies not yet due and payable or that are being contested in good faith and by appropriate proceedings; (ii) mechanics', carriers', workmen's, repairmen's, materialmen's or other Encumbrances or security interests that secure a liquidated amount that are being contested in good faith and by appropriate proceedings; (iii) leases, subleases and licenses (other than capital leases and leases underlying sale and leaseback transactions); (iv) Encumbrances imposed by Applicable Law; (v) required pledges or deposits to secure obligations under Employment Legislation or to secure public or statutory obligations; (vi) recorded easements, covenants and rights of way and other similar restrictions of record, and zoning, building and other similar restrictions, in each case that do not have a Material Adverse Effect; and (viii) Encumbrances unrelated to any Third Party Debt the existence of which is specifically disclosed in the Financial Statements or the notes thereto.
- "Person" or "Persons" means an individual, a corporation, a limited liability company, an unlimited liability company, a partnership, an association, a trust or other entity or organization, including any Governmental Body;
- "**Promissory Note**" means that certain promissory note issued by Purchaser in the principal amount of US\$3.5 million payable to the order of the Vendor in the form attached hereto as Exhibit C;
- "Purchase Price" has the meaning set out in Section 2.2;
- "Purchased Interests" means one hundred percent (100%) of the issued and outstanding membership interests of Full-Scale;
- "Purchaser" means Sunniva Full-Scale Distributors Corporation, a California corporation which is a wholly-owned indirect subsidiary of Sunniva Holding Corporation;
- "Release" with respect to any Hazardous Substances includes, but is not limited to, any release, deposit, discharge, emission, leaking, leaching, spilling, seeping, migrating, injecting, pumping, pouring, emptying, escaping, dumping, disposing, or other movement of Hazardous Substances.
- "Remediation" includes, but is not limited to, any response, remedial, removal, or corrective action; any activity to clean up, detoxify, decontaminate, contain, or otherwise remediate any Hazardous Substances; any actions to prevent, cure, or mitigate any Release of any Hazardous Substance; and any inspection, investigation, study, monitoring, assessment, audit, sampling and testing, laboratory or other analysis, or evaluation relating to any Hazardous Substance
- "Representatives" means, with respect to any Party, its affiliates and, if applicable, its and their respective directors, officers, employees, agents and other representatives and advisors;
- "Sunniva" means Sunniva Holdings Corp., a corporation existing under the laws of Canada;
- "Sunniva Shares" has the meaning set out in Section 2.3(a)(i);
- "Taxes" means any domestic or foreign federal, state, provincial, territorial, or local income, goods and services, value added, corporation, land transfer, license, payroll, excise, sales, use, capital, withholding, franchise, property, payroll or other tax of any kind whatsoever, including any interest or penalty on any of the foregoing, whether disputed or not;

"Tax Provision Amounts" has the meaning set forth in Section 5.19;

"Tax Returns" means all returns, reports, declarations, filings, forms or statements (whether in tangible, electronic or other form) and including any amendments, schedules, attachments, supplements, appendices and exhibits thereto, made, prepared, filed or required to be made, prepared or filed by Applicable Law in respect of Taxes;

"Third Party" has the meaning set forth in Section 9.6(c);

"Third Party Claim" has the meaning set forth in Section 9.4(a);

"Third Party Debt" means, with respect to Full-Scale at a time, all amounts owing by Full-Scale to any third party (other than Member Loans) other than trade payables in the ordinary course of Full-Scale's business and includes all Full-Scale Transaction Expenses;

"Vendor" means Edward Wong.

#### 1.2 Currency.

Unless otherwise indicated, all dollar amounts referred to in this Agreement are expressed in United States dollars.

#### 1.3 Sections and Headings.

The division of this Agreement into Sections and the insertion of headings are for convenience of reference only and shall not affect the interpretation of this Agreement. Unless otherwise indicated, any reference in this Agreement to a Section, subsection, clause or a Schedule refers to the specified Section, subsection or clause of or Schedule to this Agreement.

### 1.4 Number, Gender and Persons.

In this Agreement, words importing the singular number also shall include the plural and vice versa, words importing gender shall include all genders and words importing persons shall include Persons.

#### 1.5 Time of Essence.

Time is of the essence of this Agreement.

# 1.6 Severability.

If any provision of this Agreement is determined by a court of competent jurisdiction to be invalid, illegal or unenforceable in any respect, such determination shall not impair or affect the validity, legality or enforceability of the remaining provisions hereof, and each provision is hereby declared to be separate, severable and distinct.

#### 1.7 Amendment and Waivers.

No amendment or waiver of any provision of this Agreement shall be binding on any Party unless consented to in writing by such Party. No waiver of any provision of this Agreement shall constitute a waiver of any other provision, nor shall any waiver constitute a continuing waiver unless otherwise expressly provided.

#### 1.8 Schedules.

The Schedules attached hereto are incorporated herein by this reference and form part of this Agreement. as if set forth in full herein. Any fact or item which is disclosed on any Schedule to this Agreement in such a way as to make its relevance or applicability to information called for by another Disclosure Schedule or Disclosure Schedules to this Agreement readily apparent on the face of the disclosure (without investigation or reference to underlying documentation) shall be deemed to be disclosed on such other Disclosure Schedule or Disclosure Schedules, as the case may be, notwithstanding the omission of a reference or cross-reference thereto.

# ARTICLE 2 PURCHASE AND SALE OF PURCHASED INTERESTS

# 2.1 Agreement to Purchase and Sell.

Subject to the terms and conditions of this Agreement, as of the Closing Time the Vendor shall sell to the Purchaser and the Purchaser shall purchase from the Vendor, all of the Purchased Interests, constituting all of the issued and outstanding membership interests (voting and non-voting) of Full-Scale, free and clear of all Encumbrances.

#### 2.2 Purchase Price and Allocation.

Subject to the terms and conditions of this Agreement, including any price adjustments contemplated by Section 2.4, the aggregate purchase price (the "Purchase Price") to be paid by the Purchaser to the Vendor for the Purchased Interests is US\$5,000,000.

The Purchase Price shall be allocated among the asset classes of Full-Scale as set forth on the allocation schedule attached hereto as Schedule 2.2 (the "Allocation Schedule"), and the parties hereto acknowledge and agree to reflect the payment of the Purchase Price hereunder strictly in accordance with the Allocation Schedule on all filings and reports with any Governmental Body, including without limitation all filings with respect to Taxes and Tax Returns.

#### 2.3 Payment of Purchase Price.

- (a) The Purchaser shall pay and satisfy the Purchase Price:
  - (i) by issuance of the Promissory Note and, upon conversion thereof in accordance with the terms and conditions of the Promissory Note, by issuance of common shares of Sunniva (the "Sunniva Shares");
  - (ii) by payment of \$1,500,000 in cash (of which \$210,000 shall be for repayment of indebtedness from Full-Scale to Vendor) (the "Closing Cash Payment"); and
  - (iii) by paying any amount due pursuant to Section 2.5 below.

### 2.4 No Debt.

Full-Scale shall not have any Third-Party Debt or Member Loans outstanding as of the Closing Time, the payment or repayment of which shall be the responsibility of the Vendor. The Vendor shall be solely responsible for and shall obtain or arrange for the discharge and release of all Encumbrances and other

substantiated claims whatsoever, registered, filed or asserted by any Person on or against Full-Scale or the assets thereof (other than Permitted Liens), on or before the Closing Date.

#### 2.5 Earn-Out.

- (a) As additional consideration for the Purchased Interests, in connection with each Calculation Period, the Purchaser will pay to Vendor the Earn Out Amount, if any. The Earn Out Amount will be paid by check or wire transfer as set forth below.
- Within ninety (90) days of the end of each Calculation Period, Purchaser will deliver to Vendor for review by Vendor a schedule setting forth in reasonable detail Purchaser's calculation of the Earn Out Amount for such period, or if no Earn Out Amount is due with respect to such Calculation Period, the calculation of such (the "Proposed Earn Out Amount"). In reviewing the Proposed Earn Out Amount, Vendor will have the right to communicate with the financial officers of the Company and representatives of the Company's auditors, and will have access to all relevant books and records of the Company to the extent reasonably required by Vendor to complete its review of Purchaser's calculation of the Proposed Earn Out Amount. Within thirty (30) calendar days after its receipt of Purchaser's calculation of the Proposed Earn Out Amount, Vendor will advise Purchaser whether, based on such review, it has any objections to such calculation. Unless Vendor delivers to Purchaser within such thirty (30) calendar day period a letter describing in reasonable detail its objections to Purchaser's calculation of the applicable Earn Out Amount as set forth in the schedule delivered by Purchaser described above in this Section 2.5(b) the Proposed Earn Out Amount for the applicable Calculation Period will be conclusive and binding on Purchaser and Vendor as the Earn Out Amount. If the Vendor delivers such a letter of objection, the Parties will follow the procedures for resolution of disputes set forth in Section 2.5(e).
- (c) Within two business days of the determination of the applicable Earn Out Amount under this Section 2.5, Purchaser will pay to Vendor an amount equal to such Earn Out Amount.
- (d) Within two business days after the occurrence of an Acceleration Event, Purchaser will pay a lump sum to Vendor in an amount equal to the Accelerated Earn Out Amount. The Accelerated Earn Out Amount will be paid by check or wire transfer.
- (e) If Purchaser and Vendor are unable to agree on the Earn Out Amount or the Accelerated Earn Out Amount (the "**Disputed Amount**"), then (A) for 20 days after the date Purchaser receives the letter describing Vendor's objections to Purchaser's calculation of the Disputed Amount, Vendor and Purchaser will use their reasonable best efforts to reach agreement on the amount of the Disputed Amount and (B) in the absence of such agreement, the matter will be referred to independent accounting firm mutually selected by Vendor and Purchaser, who will determine the correct Disputed Amount within 30 days of such referral, which determination will be final and binding on Purchaser and Vendor for all purposes.
- (f) For purposes of making calculations in the Earn Out Amount, the following provisions will apply.

- (i) Inventory will be accounted for on a first-in, first-out basis.
- (ii) The Earn Out Amount will be calculated based on the Company's financial statements for any applicable Calculation Period in accordance with GAAP.
- (iii) No gain, loss, income, or expense or recognition or non-recognition of revenue resulting from a change in Purchaser's accounting methods, principles, or practices, or a change in accounting principles under GAAP will be taken into account.
- (iv) For the sake of clarity, the Earn Out Amount shall be calculated in a manner consistent with the examples set forth on Exhibit D hereto.

# ARTICLE 3 CLOSING ARRANGEMENTS

### 3.1 Time and Place of Closing.

Subject to the satisfaction or waiver of the conditions set out in Article 4, the Closing shall take place at the Closing Time by way of electronic closing at the offices of respective counsel to the Parties with signatures in counterpart, followed by delivery of executed original counterparts delivered via nationally recognized overnight delivery service within three (3) Business Days after the Closing Date.

# 3.2 Vendor's Deliveries.

At the Closing, the Vendor shall deliver or cause to be delivered to the Purchaser the following:

- (a) if the Purchased Interests are certificated, certificates representing the Purchased Interests duly endorsed for transfer or accompanied by duly executed instruments of transfer; or if the Purchased Interests are not certificated, an assignment of the Purchased Interests to the Purchaser in a form reasonably satisfactory to the Purchaser;
- (b) the company records of Full-Scale including, without limiting the generality of the foregoing, Full-Scale's articles of organization and operating agreement, and any written minutes and resolutions of Full-Scale's manager(s) and members;
- (c) originally signed copies of the Control Agreement and the Employment Agreements;
- (d) a release by the Vendor of all claims he may have against Full-Scale in his capacities as member or manager of Full-Scale or otherwise;
- (e) evidence satisfactory to the Purchaser of the payout and discharge of any Third-Party Debt and Member Loans;
- (f) evidence satisfactory to the Purchaser that Full-Scale has received all consents, approvals or other authorizations necessary under all Licenses in connection with the transactions contemplated hereby;

- (g) copies of Intellectual Property Assignment Agreements, in the form attached hereto as Exhibit E, executed by each of Vendor and Stephanie Castellanos; and
- (h) copies of Right of First Refusal Agreement, in the form attached hereto as Exhibit F, executed by Benyamin Abehasera.

#### 3.3 Purchaser's Deliveries.

At the Closing, the Purchaser shall deliver or cause to be delivered to the Vendor, the following:

- (a) originally signed copies of the Promissory Note, the Guaranty, the Control Agreement and the Employment Agreements;
- (b) payment by wire transfer in immediately available funds to the account(s) designated by the Vendor of the Closing Cash Payment described in Section 2.3(a), above;
- (c) a certified copy of a resolution of the board of directors of the Purchaser or Sunniva Holding Corporation as applicable authorizing the purchase of the Purchased Interests and the issuance of the Promissory Note and Sunniva Shares (upon conversion of the Promissory Note) and further authorizing the Purchaser and Sunniva Holding Corporation to do all things and execute all such documents as contemplated herein; and
- (d) such other documentation as the Vendor may reasonably request in order to establish the completion of the transactions contemplated herein and the taking of all corporate proceedings in connection with the transactions (as to certification and otherwise), in each case in form and substance satisfactory to the Vendor, acting reasonably.

# ARTICLE 4 CLOSING CONDITIONS

#### 4.1 Purchaser's Conditions.

- (a) Notwithstanding anything herein contained, the obligation of the Purchaser to complete the purchase of the Purchased Interests hereunder is subject to the following conditions precedent:
  - (i) the representations and warranties of the Vendor contained in this Agreement and in any certificate or document delivered pursuant to the provisions hereof or in connection with the transactions contemplated hereby shall be true in all material respects as of the Closing Time with the same effect as though such representations and warranties had been made as of the Closing Time;
  - (ii) all of the material covenants, agreements and deliveries of the Vendor to be performed on or before the Closing Time pursuant to the terms of the Agreement shall have been duly performed;
  - (iii) prior to the Closing Time and to the Knowledge of the Vendor, Full-Scale or the Vendor shall not have experienced any event or condition or taken any action of any character or have been notified of any action of any character that would have a Material Adverse Effect;

- (iv) no legal or regulatory action or proceeding shall be in progress, pending or threatened in writing by any Person to enjoin, restrict or prohibit the purchase of the Purchased Interests contemplated hereby;
- (v) the Vendor shall have taken all steps, and delivered executed versions of all documents, required to be taken or delivered under Section 3.2;
- (vi) all required government and regulatory approvals, orders, rulings, exemptions and consents in respect of the completion of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement or any agreement incidental hereto shall have been obtained and shall be in full force and effect, and any and all other applicable waiting periods under any completion, merger, control or similar laws, regulation or other Governmental Body having jurisdiction over the Parties or the transactions contemplated by this Agreement with respect to any such matters shall have expired or been terminated in respect of such transactions and no objection or opposition shall have been filed, initiated or made; and
- (vii) all required applicable consents in respect of the Material Contracts with respect to a change of control of Full-Scale (or similar provisions) shall have been provided, on terms and conditions reasonably acceptable to the Purchaser;
- (b) If any of the conditions in Section 4.1(a) shall not be satisfied or fulfilled in full at or before the Closing Time to the satisfaction of the Purchaser, acting reasonably, the Purchaser in its sole discretion may, without limiting any rights or remedies available to the Purchaser at law or in equity, either terminate this Agreement by notice in writing to the Vendor or waive compliance with any such condition in whole or in part by notice in writing to the Vendor, except that no such waiver shall operate as a waiver of any other condition.

# 4.2 Vendor's Conditions.

- (a) Notwithstanding anything herein contained, the obligation of the Vendor to complete the sale hereunder is subject to the following conditions:
  - (i) the representations and warranties of the Purchaser contained in this Agreement and in any certificate or document delivered pursuant to the provisions hereof or in connection with the transactions contemplated hereby shall be true as of the Closing Time with the same effect as though such representations and warranties had been made as of the Closing Time;
  - (ii) the Purchaser shall have performed and complied with all covenants, agreements and conditions required by this Agreement to be performed or complied with by it at or prior to the Closing Time;
  - (iii) no legal or regulatory action or proceeding shall be pending or threatened by any Person to enjoin, restrict or prohibit the purchase of the Purchased Interests contemplated hereby;
  - (iv) the Purchaser shall have taken all steps, and delivered executed versions of all documents, required to be taken or delivered under Section 3.3; and
  - (v) all required government and regulatory approvals, orders, rulings, exemptions and consents in respect of the completion of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement or any agreement incidental hereto shall have been obtained and shall be in full force and effect, and any and all other applicable waiting periods under any competition, merger, control or

similar laws, regulation or other Governmental Body having jurisdiction over the Parties or the transactions contemplated by this Agreement with respect to any such matters shall have expired or been terminated in respect of such transactions and no objection or opposition shall have been filed, initiated or made.

(b) If any of the conditions in Section 4.2(a) shall not be satisfied or fulfilled in full at or before the Closing Time to the satisfaction of the Vendor, acting reasonably, the Vendor in his sole discretion may, without limiting any rights or remedies available to the Vendor at law or in equity, either terminate this Agreement by notice in writing to the Purchaser or waive compliance with any such condition in whole or in part by notice in writing to the Purchaser, except that no such waiver shall operate as a waiver of any other condition.

# ARTICLE 5 REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES OF THE VENDOR

The Vendor represents and warrants to the Purchaser that, except as otherwise in the schedules attached hereto (the "Disclosure Schedules"), the following are true and correct in all material respects as of the date hereof:

# 5.1 Authorization and Enforceability.

This Agreement has been duly authorized, executed and delivered by the Vendor and is a legal, valid and binding obligation of the Vendor, enforceable against the Vendor by the Purchaser in accordance with its terms, except as enforcement may be limited by bankruptcy, insolvency and other laws affecting the rights of creditors generally and except that equitable remedies may be granted in the discretion of a court of competent jurisdiction.

### 5.2 The Purchased Interests.

The Vendor is the registered and beneficial owner of the Purchased Interests with good and marketable title thereto, free and clear of all Encumbrances. None of the Purchased Interests is subject to any voting trust, shareholder agreement or voting agreement. Upon completion of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement, all of the Purchased Interests will be owned by the Purchaser as the registered and beneficial owner, with good and marketable title thereto, free and clear of all Encumbrances.

# 5.3 No Other Agreements to Purchase.

No Person, other than the Purchaser, has any written or oral agreement or option or any right or privilege (whether by law, pre-emptive or contractual) capable of becoming an agreement or option for the purchase or acquisition from Vendor of any of the Purchased Interests or any other membership interest in Full-Scale.

#### 5.4 Not Insolvent.

Vendor is not an insolvent Person within the meaning of applicable bankruptcy laws or has made an assignment in favor of his creditors or is the subject of any petition in bankruptcy, and no petition for a receiver has been filed, threatened in writing or presented in respect of him. Vendor has not initiated proceedings with respect to a compromise or arrangement with his creditors. No receiver or interim receiver has been appointed in respect of Vendor or any of its undertakings, property or assets (including the Purchased Interests) and no execution or distress has been levied on any of their undertakings, property or assets (including the Purchased Interests), nor have any proceedings been commenced in connection with any of the foregoing.

# 5.5 Consents and Approvals.

No consent, approval, order or authorization of, registration, declaration or filing with, or permit from, any third party or Governmental Body is required by or with respect to the Vendor or Full-Scale in connection with the execution and delivery of this Agreement or the consummation of the transactions contemplated thereby.

# 5.6 Organization of Full-Scale.

Full-Scale is a limited liability company duly organized, validly existing and in good standing under the laws of the State of Florida and has the power to own or lease its property, and to carry on the Business being conducted by it. Full-Scale is duly qualified as a foreign limited liability company in the State of California, being the only jurisdiction in which the nature of the Business or the property and assets owned or leased by it makes such qualification necessary.

The Purchased Interests constitute all of the issued and outstanding membership interests of Full-Scale.

Full-Scale has no subsidiaries or investments in other Persons.

### 5.7 No Options.

No Person has any agreement or option or any right or privilege (whether by law, pre-emptive or contractual) capable of becoming an agreement, including convertible securities, warrants or convertible obligations of any nature, for the issuance of any membership interests or other securities of Full-Scale.

#### 5.8 No Conflict by Full-Scale.

Neither the sale of the Purchased Interests nor the entering into or performance of this Agreement will contravene, breach or offend, or result in any default or acceleration of, any obligation, or give rise to any Encumbrance in favor of third parties on the Purchased Interests under any provision of the organizational documents, operating agreement or resolutions of the managers (or any committee thereof) or members of Full-Scale or any agreement, indenture, order, undertaking, license, authorization, Applicable Law or judgment to which Full-Scale is a party or by which Full-Scale is bound. No Licenses, agreements or other material instruments to which Full-Scale is a party or by which they are bound may be modified or terminated, or by their terms require the approval of, making a filing with, or giving notice to, any third party in connection with the entering into of this Agreement or the consummation of the transactions contemplated thereby.

#### 5.9 Business of Full-Scale.

The Business is the only business that is currently or that has ever been carried on by Full-Scale since its formation.

#### 5.10 Title to Personal and Other Property.

The property and assets of Full-Scale are owned legally and beneficially by Full-Scale, with good and marketable title thereto, free and clear of all Encumbrances other than Permitted Liens. Full-Scale does not hold legal title to, or hold as custodian, any assets, shares or other securities for the benefit of a third party.

# 5.11 Equipment.

All equipment owned by Full-Scale is in operable working condition and has been maintained in accordance with industry standards (normal wear and tear excepted). To the Knowledge of the Vendor, no equipment or other property owned or leased by Full-Scale in relation to the Business are in need of material repairs, except for ordinary routine maintenance and repairs consistent with past practice and that would not have a Material Adverse Effect on the Business.

# 5.12 Intellectual Property and Technology.

- (a) Schedule 5.12 sets forth a full and complete list of all Intellectual Property.
- (b) The Vendor has no Knowledge of any facts which question the validity or enforceability of any of the Intellectual Property set forth on Schedule 5.12, except as may be limited by bankruptcy, insolvency or similar laws of general application and by general principles of equity. Neither Full-Scale nor the Vendor has granted to any Person any exclusive interest in or exclusive right to use all or any portion of the Intellectual Property.
- (c) The Vendor has no Knowledge of any infringement or a claim of any infringement of any intellectual property rights of any other Person by Full-Scale or the operation of the Business nor has Full-Scale received any written notice that the conduct of the Business, including the use of the Intellectual Property, infringes upon any intellectual property rights of any other Person, domestic or foreign, and the Vendor has no Knowledge of any infringement or violation of any of the rights of Full-Scale in the Intellectual Property. No Person has challenged in writing the rights of Full-Scale in any Intellectual Property listed on Schedule 5.12.
- (d) Full-Scale either owns or has the legal right to use (through license or otherwise) all Intellectual Property necessary for the operation of the Business and is in compliance with the terms of all Contracts under which it has obtained such ownership or rights.

#### 5.13 No Expropriation.

No property or asset of Full-Scale has, in the last two (2) years, been taken or expropriated by any Governmental Body, nor has any notice or proceeding in respect thereof been given or commenced nor is either the Vendor or Full-Scale aware of any intent or proposal to give any such notice or commence any such proceeding.

### 5.14 Agreements and Commitments.

Except as set forth on Schedule 5.14, Full-Scale is not a party to or bound by any Material Contract. Full-Scale is not in material violation of or in material default under (nor does there exist any condition which with the passage of time or the giving of notice or both would cause such a material violation of or material default under) any Material Contract to which it is a party or by which it or any of its properties or assets are bound. Each Material Contract is in full force and effect, and is a legal, valid and binding obligation of Full-Scale enforceable in accordance with its terms, except as such enforceability may be limited by bankruptcy, insolvency, moratorium or other similar laws relating to creditor's rights and general principles of equity. No condition exists, or event has occurred, which (whether with or without notice or lapse of time or both) would constitute a material default by Full-Scale under any Material Contract or result in a right of termination of any Material Contract. The Vendor have provided to the Purchaser a true and complete copy, including all amendments thereto, of each Contract listed or described in Schedule 5.14.

#### 5.15 Compliance with Laws; Licenses.

Except as set forth in Schedule 5.15, Full-Scale has complied with all Applicable Laws applicable to the Business or Full-Scale (collectively, "Legal Requirements") except to the extent that failure to comply would not have a Material Adverse Effect on either Full-Scale or the Business. No event has occurred and no circumstance exists that may constitute or result in (with or without notice or lapse of time) a violation of or a failure to comply with any Legal Requirements, and neither the Vendor nor Full-Scale has received any notice or other communication (whether oral or written) from any Governmental Body regarding any actual, alleged, possible or potential violation of, or failure to comply with any Legal Requirement. Full-Scale has all licenses, permits, approvals, consents, certificates, registrations and authorizations (the "Licenses") necessary to carry on the Business as currently conducted or to own or lease any of the property or assets utilized by Full-Scale as such property or assets are currently owned, leased or utilized, and all such Licenses are listed on Schedule 5.15. Each License is valid, subsisting and in good standing and Full-Scale is not in default or breach of any License and the Vendor has no Knowledge of any pending or threatened proceeding to revoke, limit or restrict the assignment of any License or of any circumstance that may reasonably result in such a revocation, limitation or restriction on assignment.

#### 5.16 Financial Statements.

The Financial Statements have been prepared in accordance with GAAP, consistently applied, as of and for the period ended October 31, 2016 (the "Balance Sheet Date") and are correct and complete in all material respects and present fairly the assets, liabilities and financial condition of Full-Scale as at their respective dates and the sales, earnings and results of operations of Full-Scale for the periods covered by the Financial Statements; provided that such financial statements do not include year-end adjustments or notes as required by GAAP.

#### 5.17 Undisclosed Liabilities.

Full-Scale has no liabilities, obligations, indebtedness or commitments, whether accrued, absolute, contingent or otherwise, and is not a party to or bound by any agreement of guarantee, support, indemnification, assumption or endorsement of, or any other similar commitment with respect to the liabilities, obligations, indebtedness or commitments (whether accrued, absolute, contingent or otherwise, and whether due or to become due) of any Person, that are not (i) disclosed in the Financial Statements; (ii) provided for in any Material Contract described in Schedule 5.14, otherwise than as a result of Full-Scale's violation, breach or default or obligation to indemnify thereunder, or (iii) incurred in the Ordinary Course after the Balance Sheet Date. In particular, as of the Closing Time, there will be no Third Party Debts or Member Loans outstanding.

#### 5.18 Absence of Change.

As of the Closing Time, since the Balance Sheet Date, Full-Scale will have carried on the Business and conducted its operations and affairs only in the Ordinary Course and there will not have been:

- (a) any Material Adverse Change in the condition (financial or otherwise), assets, liabilities, operations, earnings, business or prospects of Full-Scale (taken as a whole);
- (b) any damage, destruction or loss (whether or not covered by insurance) affecting the property or assets of Full-Scale that would have a Material Adverse Effect;
- (c) any obligation or liability (whether accrued, absolute, contingent or otherwise, and whether due or to become due) incurred by Full-Scale other than:
  - (i) those that would not have a Material Adverse Effect;

- (ii) those incurred in the Ordinary Course of business and consistent with past practice; and
- (iii) those incurred with respect to the legal, accounting and other professional services or advice provided to Full-Scale and/or the Vendor leading up to the completion of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement;
- (d) any issuance or sale by Full-Scale, or any Contract entered into by Full-Scale for the issuance or sale, of any securities convertible into or exercisable for membership interests of Full-Scale;
- (e) any license, sale, assignment, transfer, disposition, pledge, mortgage or granting of a security interest or other Encumbrance (other than Permitted Liens) on or over any property or assets of Full-Scale that would have a Material Adverse Effect, other than in the ordinary and normal course of the Business;
- (f) any entry into, termination of, or receipt of notice of termination of any license, distributorship, dealer, sales representative, joint venture, credit or similar agreement that would have a Material Adverse Effect or except as disclosed in Schedule 5.18;
- (g) any amendment, termination or waiver of any Material Contract other than in the Ordinary Course or the repayment and cancellation of Third Party Debt and Member Loans;
- (h) any transfer or sale of assets, except assets disposed of to third parties in the Ordinary Course of business for fair market value (the aggregate of which did not exceed \$25,000 of book value of such assets);
- (i) any increase in compensation to employees outside the Ordinary Course;
- (i) any change in accounting practices or policies; or
- (k) the authorization of any of the foregoing.

### 5.19 Taxes.

- (a) Full-Scale has duly and timely filed all Tax Returns required to be filed by it with the appropriate Governmental Body, and has duly, completely and correctly reported, in all material respects, all income and all other amounts and information required to be reported thereon. All Forms K-1 required to be filed and delivered with respect to such Tax Returns have been filed with the applicable Governmental Body and delivered to the Vendor.
- (b) Full-Scale has duly and timely paid all Taxes that are due and payable by it, whether or not assessed by the appropriate Governmental Body, and, to the extent required by U.S. generally accepted accounting principles, adequate provision has been made in the Financial Statements for amounts ("Tax Provision Amounts") at least equal to the amount of Taxes not yet due and payable for all taxable periods, or portions thereof, ending on or before the date of the Financial Statements.
- (c) There are no pending appeals, actions, audits, assessments, reassessments, suits, proceedings, investigations or claims relating to Taxes of the Company, and no Governmental Body has given written notice to the Company of any intention to commence an appeal, action, audit, assessment, reassessment, suit, proceeding, investigation or claim relating to Taxes of the Company. No material deficiencies exist or have been asserted in writing by a Governmental Body with respect to Taxes of Full-Scale.

- (d) There are no matters which are the subject of any agreement with any Governmental Body relating to Taxes of Full-Scale nor, to the Knowledge of Vendor, are any such matters under discussion with any such Governmental Body.
- (e) There are no agreements, waivers or other arrangements providing for an extension of time with respect to the assessment of any Tax of the Company, the filing of any Tax Returns by the Company, or the payment of any Tax by Full-Scale.
- (f) Full-Scale has withheld from each payment made, or deemed to be made, by it the amount of all Taxes and other deductions required to be withheld therefrom and has paid all such amounts due and payable to the proper Governmental Body within the time prescribed under Applicable Law.
- (g) Full-Scale has provided to the Purchaser true, complete and accurate copies of all income Tax Returns of Full-Scale for all completed taxation years of and all related communications to or from all Governmental Bodies.

#### 5.20 Litigation.

There are no actions, suits or proceedings pending or, to the Knowledge of the Vendor, threatened against or affecting, the Purchased Interests, Full-Scale, the assets of Full-Scale or the Business at law or in equity or before or by any Governmental Body, or by or before an arbitrator or arbitration board. The Vendor has no Knowledge of any ground on which any action, suit or proceeding might be commenced with any reasonable likelihood of success. Full-Scale is not subject to any judgment, order or decree that would have a Material Adverse Effect on Full-Scale or the Business.

#### 5.21 Distributions.

Since the Balance Sheet Date, Full-Scale had not paid any distributions to its members. There will be no distributions payable or owed by Full-Scale as of the Closing Time.

#### 5.22 Non-Arm's Length Transactions.

As at the Closing Time, Full-Scale will not have any loans outstanding, nor will it owe money to any officer, director, employee, equityholder or any other person not dealing at arm's length with Full-Scale (within the meaning of applicable tax legislation).

# 5.23 Employee Plans.

Full-Scale does not have any retirement, pension, bonus (including retention bonus), stock purchase, profit sharing, stock option, deferred compensation, insurance, medical, hospital, dental, vision care, drug, sick leave, disability, salary continuation, legal benefits, employment benefits, vacation, incentive or other compensation plan or arrangement or other employee benefit which as of the Closing Date is maintained, or required to be contributed to, by Full-Scale for the benefit of employees or former employees of Full-Scale.

#### 5.24 Employment Agreements, Collective Agreements.

Full-Scale has no employees other than Vendor and Stephanie Castellanos. Full-Scale has not entered into any employment or consulting Contract or other Contract with any officer, employee or consultant that is not terminable on reasonable notice according to law or reasonable payment in lieu thereof without further liability to Full-Scale. Full-Scale has not made any Contract with any labour union or employee association

or made commitments to or conducted negotiations with any labour union or employee association with respect to any future agreements and the Vendor has no Knowledge of any current attempts to organize or establish any labour union or employee association with respect to any employees of Full-Scale nor is there any certification of any such union with regard to any employees. Full-Scale has not experienced any work stoppages or strikes (legal or otherwise). Full-Scale has never engaged in any unfair labour practice, the Vendor has no Knowledge of any pending or threatened labour relations proceeding of any kind, and there have not been any such proceedings within the last two years. As of the date hereof, to the Knowledge of the Vendor there are no pending or threatened work stoppages or labour disputes, charges of unfair labour practice or charges of violation of individual or collective rights or any pending or threatened complaints of violations under any employment related statute by any present employee or former employee of Full-Scale, or any labor union organizing activity.

# 5.25 Absent Employees and Employment Legislation.

There is no employee who has been continually absent from work for a period in excess of one month and who is in receipt of benefits pursuant to the provisions of a short or long term disability plan provided by Full-Scale, applicable workers' compensation or other applicable workplace safety and insurance legislation in each jurisdiction where Full-Scale carries on Business. Full-Scale is in material compliance with all Employment Legislation and there are no complaints, claims, charges, levies, assessments or penalties outstanding, or to the Knowledge of the Vendor, anticipated, nor are there any orders, decisions, directions or convictions currently registered or outstanding by any tribunal or agency against or in respect of Full-Scale under or in respect of any Employment Legislation. Full-Scale is not a party to any application, complaint or other proceeding under any Applicable Law with respect to the employees or any former employee of Full-Scale. There are no outstanding fines, penalties, pending criminal prosecutions against Full-Scale, nor against any officers or directors of Full-Scale in relation to the Business, under any Applicable Law or Employment Legislation. Full-Scale is not a party to or bound by any statutorily required re-employment of any employee.

#### 5.26 Bank Accounts.

Schedule 5.26 hereto sets forth a true and complete list showing the name of each bank, trust company or similar institution in which Full-Scale has accounts or safe deposit boxes, the number or designation of each such account and safety deposit box and the names of all Persons authorized to draw thereon or to have access thereto and showing the name of each Person holding a general or special power of attorney from Full-Scale and a summary of the terms thereof.

#### 5.27 Environmental.

- (a) Full-Scale, the Business and all operations thereof have been and are in material compliance with all Environmental Laws.
- (b) Full-Scale has all licenses, permits, approvals, consents, certificates, registrations and other similar authorizations, including notifications and disclosures of Hazardous Substances to applicable governmental authorities, required under Environmental Laws (the "Environmental Permits"), if any, for the operation of the Business. Each Environmental Permit is valid, subsisting and in good standing, and Full-Scale is not in material default or breach of any Environmental Permit, and no proceeding is pending or, to the Vendor's Knowledge, threatened and to Vendor's Knowledge no grounds exist to revoke or limit any Environmental Permit.

- (c) Full-Scale has never used or permitted to be used, except in compliance with all Environmental Laws and Environmental Permits, any of its property to generate, manufacture, process, distribute, use, treat, store, dispose of, transport or handle any Hazardous Substance.
- (d) To Vendor's Knowledge, no building, structure or improvement located on the real property owned by Full-Scale, if any, contains asbestos or PCBs.
- (e) No underground storage tanks are on any real property owned by Full-Scale, and to Vendor's Knowledge no underground storage tanks previously existed on any real property owned by Full-Scale.
- (f) Full-Scale has not received any notice of, or been prosecuted for, non-compliance with any Environmental Laws. There are no notices, orders or directions relating to environmental matters requiring, or notifying the Vendor that Full-Scale is or may be responsible for, any contaminant to be cleaned up, Remediation, or other remediation or corrective action or any work, repairs, construction or capital expenditures to be made under Environmental Laws with respect to the Business. None of Full-Scale or the Vendor has received any written third party complaint or claim with respect to Hazardous Substances, environmental contamination, protection of the environment or protection of human health or safety with respect to the Business.
- (g) To Vendor's Knowledge, Full-Scale has never caused or permitted, nor has there been any Release, release, emission, spill or discharge, in any manner whatsoever, of any Hazardous Substance on, in, around, from or in connection with the Business, including any Release in to the soil or ground water, or any such release on or from a facility owned or operated by any third party but with respect to which Full-Scale is or may reasonably be alleged to have liability.
- (h) To Vendor's Knowledge, all Hazardous Substances and all other wastes and other materials and substances used in whole or in part by Full-Scale, or resulting from the Business have been disposed of, treated and stored by Full-Scale in compliance with all Environmental Laws and Environmental Permits, and are not the subject of any Remediation claims, orders, notices, or directives from any governmental authority or third party.

#### 5.28 Finders' Fees.

Neither the Vendor nor Full-Scale has incurred any liability, contingent or otherwise, for brokers' or finders' fees with respect to the transaction contemplated hereby for which the Purchaser or Full-Scale will have any obligation or liability after the Closing Time.

# 5.29 Accounts Receivable

To Vendor's Knowledge, all Accounts Receivable are *bona fide* and good and have been incurred in the Ordinary Course. Subject to an allowance for doubtful accounts which is included in the Financial Statements or since the Balance Sheet Date has been reflected on the books of Full-Scale in accordance with past practice relating to the preparation of historical annual consolidated financial statements of Full-Scale, consistently applied, all Accounts Receivable are collectible at their full face value in the Ordinary Course without set-off or counterclaim or any reduction for any credit or allowance made or given.

### 5.30 Insurance

Full-Scale has its property and assets insured against loss or damage by insurable hazards or risks, all as considered reasonable by Full-Scale, acting reasonably and such insurance coverage is and will be

continued in full force and effect to and including the Closing Time, subject to Full-Scale being in the process of replacing such insurance. Full-Scale is not in default with respect to any of the provisions contained in any such insurance policy and has not failed to give any notice or present any claim under any such insurance policy in a due and timely fashion, subject to Full-Scale being in the process of replacing such insurance.

# 5.31 Securities Law Representations and Warranties

- (a) Canadian Securities Laws: The Vendor will acquire the Sunniva Shares as principal for its own benefit and will, as of the Closing Time, be an "accredited investor" for purposes of National Instrument 45-106 of the Canadian Securities Administrators and will, on or prior to the Closing Time, deliver to the Purchaser, a written certificate (in a form to be provided by the Purchaser) which confirms the basis upon which it satisfies the requirements for being an accredited investor and all other information and documentations reasonably requested by the Purchaser to confirm such status; and
- (b) *U.S. Accredited Investor*. Vendor understands that Promissory Note and the Sunniva Shares issued upon conversion thereof (collectively, the "Sunniva Securities") are being offered, and will be issued and sold, pursuant to an exemption from registration required by the Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the "Securities Act") based in part upon Vendor's representations contained in this Agreement, including, without limitation, that Vendor is an "accredited investor" within the meaning of Regulation D under the Securities Act.
- (c) Receipt of and Access to Information. Subject to the representations and warranties contained in Article 5 of this Agreement, and the Disclosure Schedules in connection therewith, and without prejudice to Article 5 hereof or any rights of Purchaser in the event of any breach or inaccuracy of any representation or warranty made by the Vendor (whether such representation and warranty is made as of the date hereof or as of the Closing Date and without limiting any remedies made available to Purchaser hereunder or under any Applicable Laws), (a) Vendor confirms that such Vendor has received or has had full access to all the information it considers necessary or appropriate to make an informed investment decision with respect to the Sunniva Securities to be purchased by it under this Agreement, and (b) Vendor further confirms that such Vendor has had an opportunity to ask questions and receive answers from Purchaser regarding Purchaser's business, management and financial affairs.
- (d) Vendor Bears Economic Risk. Subject to the representations and warranties contained in Article 5 of this Agreement, and the Disclosure Schedules in connection therewith, and without prejudice to Article 5 hereof or any rights of Purchaser in the event of any breach or inaccuracy of any representation or warranty made by the Vendor (whether such representation and warranty is made as of the date hereof or as of the Closing Date and without limiting any remedies made available to Purchaser hereunder or under any Applicable Laws), Vendor is capable of bearing the economic risk of an investment in the Purchaser, including the ability to hold the Sunniva Securities for the indefinite future or to afford a complete loss of an investment in the Purchaser.
- (e) Acquisition for Own Account. Subject to the representations and warranties contained in Article 5 of this Agreement, and the Disclosure Schedules in connection therewith, and without prejudice to Article 5 hereof or any rights of Purchaser in the event of any breach or inaccuracy of any representation or warranty made by the Vendor (whether such

representation and warranty is made as of the date hereof or as of the Closing Date and without limiting any remedies made available to Purchaser hereunder or under any Applicable Laws), Vendor is acquiring the Sunniva Securities for Vendor's own account for investment only, and not as a nominee or agent and not with a view towards or for resale in connection with their distribution. Vendor shall not effect sales, transfers or dispositions of the Sunniva Securities in any manner that would reasonably be expected to result in Vendor being deemed to be an "underwriter" as defined in the Securities Act.

- (f) Vendor Can Protect Its Interests; No Advertisement. Subject to the representations and warranties contained in Article 5 of this Agreement, and the Disclosure Schedules in connection therewith, and without prejudice to Article 5 hereof or any rights of Purchaser in the event of any breach or inaccuracy of any representation or warranty made by the Vendor (whether such representation and warranty is made as of the date hereof or as of the Closing Date and without limiting any remedies made available to Purchaser hereunder or under any Applicable Laws), Vendor represents that by reason of its, or of its management's, business and financial experience, and subject to Vendor's rights hereunder, Vendor has the capacity to evaluate the merits and risks of its investment in the Purchaser and to protect its own interests in connection with the transactions contemplated by this Agreement. Further, Vendor is aware of no publication of any advertisement in connection with the transactions contemplated in this Agreement.
- (g) **No Registration.** Vendor understands that the Sunniva Securities have not been and will not be registered under the Securities Act by reason of a specific exemption from the registration provisions of the Securities Act, the availability of which depends upon, among other things, the bona fide nature of the investment intent and the accuracy of the Vendor's representations as expressed herein or otherwise made pursuant hereto.
- (h) **Residency**. Vendor's principal place of business is correctly set forth on the first page hereof.
- (i) Disposition of the Sunniva Securities. Vendor understands that the Sunniva Securities are "restricted securities" under applicable securities laws and that the Securities Act and the rules of the U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission provide that Vendor may dispose of the Sunniva Securities only pursuant to an effective registration statement under the Securities Act or any exemption from such registration, if available. Vendor further understand that the Purchaser has no obligation or intention to cause to be registered on anyone's behalf or to take action so as to permit sales pursuant to the Securities Act of the Sunniva Securities. Accordingly, Vendor, absent some other arrangement with the Purchaser, may dispose of the Sunniva Securities only in certain transactions that are exempt from registration under the Securities Act, including "private placements," in which event the transferee will acquire a "restricted securities" subject to the same limitations as in the hands of Vendor. As a consequence, Vendor understand that he must bear the economic risks of the investment in the Sunniva Securities for an indefinite period of time.
- (j) Legends on Sunniva Shares. Vendor acknowledge that the certificates representing the Sunniva Shares, if any (the "Certificates"), shall bear a legend which shall be in substantially the following form until such Sunniva Shares are covered by an effective registration statement filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission:

"THE SHARES REPRESENTED BY THIS CERTIFICATE HAVE NOT BEEN REGISTERED UNDER THE SECURITIES ACT OF 1933, AS AMENDED OR THE SECURITIES LAWS OF ANY STATE. THESE SHARES HAVE BEEN ACQUIRED FOR INVESTMENT PURPOSES AND NOT WITH A VIEW TO DISTRIBUTION OR RESALE, AND MAY NOT BE SOLD, ASSIGNED, PLEDGED, HYPOTHECATED, OR OTHERWISE TRANSFERRED WITHOUT AN EFFECTIVE REGISTRATION STATEMENT FOR SUCH SHARES UNDER THE SECURITIES ACT OF 1933, AS AMENDED, AND APPLICABLE STATE SECURTIES LAWS OR ANY OPINION OF COUNSEL SATISFACTORY TO THE ISSUER OF THESE SHARES TO THE EFFECT THAT REGISTRATION IS NOT REQUIRED UNDER SUCH ACT AND SUCH STATE SECURITIES LAWS."

(k) Legends on Promissory Note. Vendor acknowledge that the Promissory Note shall bear a legend which shall be in substantially the following form until such Promissory Note is covered by an effective registration statement filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission:

"THIS NOTE HAS NOT BEEN REGISTERED UNDER THE SECURITIES ACT OF 1933, AS AMENDED OR THE SECURITIES LAWS OF ANY STATE. THIS NOTE HAS BEEN ACQUIRED FOR INVESTMENT PURPOSES AND NOT WITH A VIEW TO DISTRIBUTION OR RESALE, AND MAY NOT BE SOLD, ASSIGNED, PLEDGED, HYPOTHECATED, OR OTHERWISE TRANSFERRED WITHOUT AN EFFECTIVE REGISTRATION STATEMENT FOR THIS NOTE UNDER THE SECURITIES ACT OF 1933, AS AMENDED, AND APPLICABLE STATE SECURTIES LAWS OR ANY OPINION OF COUNSEL SATISFACTORY TO THE ISSUER OF THIS NOTE TO THE EFFECT THAT REGISTRATION IS NOT REQUIRED UNDER SUCH ACT AND SUCH STATE SECURITIES LAWS."

### 5.32 Books and Records.

All books, records and files of Full-Scale have been prepared, assembled and maintained in accordance with usual and customary industry policies and procedures and are in the care, custody and control of Full-Scale and will be delivered to the Purchaser at the Closing. The corporate records of Full-Scale are true and correct in all material respects and contain complete minutes of all meetings and resolutions of the directors and shareholders of Full-Scale or resolutions by consent (if any) of the directors and shareholders of Full-Scale.

# 5.33 State & Federal Guidelines.

As applicable and relevant, Full-Scale has conducted, and Vendor has caused Full-Scale to conduct, all business and the Business in compliance with the August 2008 *California Attorney General's Guidelines for the Security and Non-Diversion of Marijuana Grown for Medical Use*, and has not knowingly violated any of the guidelines set therein, and is not aware of any violations, whether current or past, of any of the guidelines set therein, including diverting any cannabis for non-medical use, sale, or consumption. Full-Scale has conducted, and Vendor has caused Full-Scale to conduct, all business and the Business, at all times, in compliance with the federal law enforcement priorities set forth in the *Guidance Regarding Marijuana Enforcement* issued by the U.S. Department of Justice, Office of the Deputy Attorney General, on August 29, 2013. Full-Scale has not knowingly violated any of the federal guidelines set therein, and is not aware of any violations, whether current or past, of any of the federal guidelines set therein, including the movement of cannabis across state lines.

# ARTICLE 6 REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES OF THE PURCHASER

The Purchaser represents and warrants to the Vendor as follows and acknowledges and confirms that the Vendor is relying on such representations and warranties in connection with the sale by the Vendor of the Purchased Interests:

# 6.1 Organization of Purchaser.

The Purchaser is a corporation duly organized, validly existing and in good standing under the laws of the State of California and it has the corporate power to enter into and perform its obligations pursuant to this Agreement.

# 6.2 Authorization and Enforceability.

This Agreement has been duly authorized, executed and delivered by the Purchaser and is a legal, valid and binding obligation of the Purchaser, enforceable against the Purchaser by the Vendor in accordance with its terms, except as enforcement may be limited by bankruptcy, insolvency and other laws affecting the enforcement of rights of creditors generally and except that equitable remedies may be granted in the discretion of a court of competent jurisdiction.

# 6.3 No Conflict by Purchaser.

The entering into and performance of this Agreement will not violate, contravene, breach or offend, or result in any default or acceleration of any obligation, under any provision of the constating documents, resolutions of the board of directors (or any committee thereof) or shareholders of the Purchaser, or any agreement, indenture, order, undertaking, license, Applicable Law or judgment to which the Purchaser is a party or by which the Purchaser or its assets may be bound. Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, no licenses, agreements or other material instruments to which the Purchaser is a party or is bound may be modified or terminated, or by their terms require the approval of, making of a filing with or giving of notice to, any third party, in connection with the entering into of this Agreement or the consummation of the transaction contemplated hereby.

# 6.4 Consents and Approvals.

There is no requirement for the Purchaser to make any filing with, give any notice to or obtain any license, permit, certificate, registration, authorization, consent or approval of, any Governmental Body, as a condition to the lawful consummation of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement.

# 6.5 Sunniva Shares.

Upon Closing, the Sunniva Shares will be reserved for issuance upon conversion of the Promissory Note and, upon conversion thereof in accordance with the terms and conditions of the Promissory Note, will be validly issued as fully paid and non-assessable and free of any legends restricting the transfer thereof other than as set forth herein or as may be imposed specifically by the TSX Venture Exchange.

#### 6.6 Finders' Fees.

The Purchaser has not incurred any liability, contingent or otherwise, for brokers' or finders' fees with respect to the transaction contemplated hereby for which the Vendor will have any obligation or liability.

# ARTICLE 7 SURVIVAL OF REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES

### 7.1 Survival of Representations and Warranties of the Vendor.

Notwithstanding the Closing or any investigation made by or on behalf of the Purchaser, the representations and warranties of the Vendor, and, to the extent they have not been fully performed prior to the Closing Time, the covenants of the Vendor contained in this Agreement and any agreement, instrument, certificate or other document or undertaking executed or delivered pursuant hereto, shall survive the Closing; provided, that the Purchaser shall not assert any claim for a breach or violation of any misrepresentation or warranty at any time after the date which is twelve (12) months after the Closing Date, except that the Purchaser may assert any claim for a breach or violation of any one or more (i) Fundamental Representations and Warranties at any time, and (ii) with respect to Sections 5.19 or 5.27, until three (3) months after the expiration of the applicable limitation period under any Applicable Law.

# 7.2 Survival of Representations and Warranties of the Purchaser.

The representations and warranties and, to the extent they have not been fully performed at or prior to the Closing Time, the covenants of the Purchaser contained in this Agreement and any agreement, instrument, certificate or in any document or undertaking executed or delivered pursuant hereto shall survive the Closing; provided, that the Vendor shall not assert any claim for a breach or violation of any misrepresentation or warranty at any time after the date which is twelve (12) months after the Closing Date, except that the Vendor may assert a claim for a breach or violation of one or more Fundamental Representations and Warranties at any time.

# ARTICLE 8 COVENANTS

# 8.1 Exclusive Dealing.

During the Interim Period, the Vendor shall not, and shall cause Full-Scale not to, take any action, directly or indirectly, to encourage, initiate or engage in discussions or negotiations with, or provide any information to, any Person, other than the Purchaser and its designated and authorized Representatives, concerning any sale, transfer or assignment of any of the shares of Full-Scale, or any portion of the Business or the assets of Full-Scale. The Vendor shall notify the Purchaser promptly if any such discussions or negotiations are sought or if any proposal for a sale, transfer or assignment of the Purchased Interests, or any portion of the Business or the assets of Full-Scale is received or being considered.

#### 8.2 Investigation.

During the Interim Period, the Purchaser and its authorized Representatives shall be permitted to make such investigations, inspections, surveys or tests of Full-Scale and its assets, and of its financial and legal condition as the Purchaser reasonably deems necessary or desirable to familiarize itself with Full-Scale and other matters related to Full-Scale or the Purchased Interests and the rights of the Purchaser hereunder shall not in any way be limited or restricted by such investigations, inspections, surveys or tests or any information discovered in connection therewith. Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, the Purchaser shall, during normal business hours, be permitted reasonable access to (i) all documents relating to information scheduled or required to be disclosed under this Agreement, (ii) the books and records of Full-Scale, (iii) the Intellectual Property, (iv) the Contracts of Full-Scale, including the Material Contracts, (v) the employees, (vi) records regarding suppliers, customers and regulators of Full-Scale, and (vii) environmental

reports, surveys, inspection reports, internal audits, manifests, incident reports and any and all correspondence with any Governmental Body or third parties in respect of environmental matters of Full-Scale, and the Vendor shall provide copies to the Purchaser of all such written information and documents as may be reasonably requested by the Purchaser.

- (b) At the reasonable request of the Purchaser, the Vendor shall execute or cause to be executed such consents, authorizations and directions as may be necessary to permit any inspection of Full-Scale or any of the assets of Full-Scale.
- (c) At the Purchaser's reasonable request, the Vendor shall co-operate with and assist the Purchaser in arranging any meetings as the Purchaser should reasonably request with:
  - (i) material employees;
  - (ii) material customers, suppliers, distributors or others who have or have had a business relationship with Full-Scale; and
  - (iii) auditors, accountants, attorneys or any other Persons engaged or previously engaged to provide services to Full-Scale who have knowledge of matters relating to Full-Scale.
- (d) Any data or information (whether written, oral or stored in any computer or other electronic, magnetic or optical storage system) furnished to the Purchaser or its authorized Representatives, directly or indirectly, in connection with its investigations under this Section 8.2 will be kept confidential and shall not, without each of the Vendor' prior written consent, be disclosed by the Purchaser or its authorized Representatives in any manner whatsoever, in whole or in part, and shall not be used by the Purchaser or its authorized Representatives, other than in connection with the Closing. The Purchaser or its authorized Representatives shall keep a record of such information furnished to them and of the location of such information. All copies of such information will be returned to the Vendor or Full-Scale, as applicable, in the event that the Closing does not occur or destroyed at the Vendor's request.

### 8.3 Risk of Loss.

During the Interim Period, the Vendor shall cause Full-Scale to maintain in force all of its policies of insurance, including liability insurance and property damage insurance under which Full-Scale and the Business are insured. If before the Closing any of the assets of Full-Scale are lost, damaged or destroyed and the loss, damage or destruction constitutes a Material Adverse Change, then the Purchaser at its sole discretion may terminate this Agreement in accordance with the provisions of Section 4.1(b).

# 8.4 Conduct Prior to Closing.

Without in any way limiting any other obligations of the Vendor hereunder, during the Interim Period:

(a) the Vendor shall cause Full-Scale to conduct the Business and the operations and affairs of Full-Scale only in the Ordinary Course, and Full-Scale shall not, without the prior written consent of the Purchaser, enter into any transaction or refrain from doing any action that, if effected before the date of this Agreement, would constitute a breach of any representation, warranty, covenant or other obligation of the Vendor in this Agreement and, without limiting the generality of the foregoing, the Vendor shall cause Full-Scale:

- (i) not to amalgamate, merge or consolidate with or acquire or agree to acquire all or substantially all of the shares and assets of any Person, and not to acquire or lease or agree to acquire or lease any business operations or any share interest in any other Person, not to acquire or agree to acquire any legal or beneficial interest in any real property or not to occupy, lease, manage or control or agree to occupy, lease or manage or control any facility or property;
- (ii) not to enter into any compromise or settlement of any litigation, proceeding or government investigation relating to the Business of Full-Scale or any of the assets of Full-Scale;
- (iii) not to make any material modification to the usual sales, human resource, accounting, software, or management practices, processes or systems;
- (iv) not to enter into any Material Contract, other than in the Ordinary Course;
- (v) not to incur, or commit to incur, any single capital expenditure in excess of \$25,000 without the prior written consent of the Purchaser, not to be unreasonably withheld;
- (vi) not to transfer any assets of the Business of Full-Scale to any other location from which Full-Scale does not carry on the Business at the date hereof;
- (vii) not to encumber or dispose of any assets of the Business, other than in the Ordinary Course; or
- (viii) not to make any change to the articles of organization or operating agreement of Full-Scale;
- (b) the Vendor shall cause Full-Scale:
  - (i) to continue to maintain in full force and effect all material insurance policies of Full-Scale or renewals thereof currently in effect; and
  - (ii) to report all Claims or known circumstances or events which may give rise to a Claim to its insurers under the insurance policies of Full-Scale in a due and timely manner and to provide copies of those reports to the Purchaser;
- (c) the Vendor shall use commercially reasonable efforts to preserve, and cause Full-Scale to preserve intact, the Business, the assets, and the operations and affairs of Full-Scale and to carry on the Business and the affairs of Full-Scale as currently conducted, and to promote and preserve for the Purchaser the goodwill of suppliers, customers and others having business relations with Full-Scale; and
- (d) the Vendor shall cause Full-Scale to pay and discharge the liabilities of Full-Scale in the Ordinary Course, except those contested in good faith.

# 8.5 Covenant Not To Compete; Non-Solicitation.

(a) For a period of three (3) years following the Closing Date, Vendor and Stephanie Castellanos (collectively, the "Covenanters") shall not directly or indirectly participate or engage in any business competitive with or substantially similar to the Business in North America. Participation in a business shall include, but not be limited to, serving as a director, officer, employee, agent, consultant or representative or having a direct or indirect interest in a business as a stockholder,

member, promoter, partner, joint venturer, licensee, licensor, supplier, distributor or any other pecuniary interest, in any such case either alone or with an individual, firm or entity; provided, however, that passive record or beneficial ownership by a Covenantor of not more than five percent (5%) in the aggregate of the outstanding shares of stock of any such business listed on any national stock exchange in the United States of America or quoted on the over-the-counter bulletin board maintained by Financial Industry Regulatory Authority or any successor owner thereof, shall not be a violation of this covenant.

- (b) For a period of three (3) years following the Closing Date, each Covenantor shall not, in any manner, directly, indirectly, individually, in partnership, jointly or in conjunction with any Person, (i) recruit or solicit or attempt to recruit or solicit, on any of their behalf or on behalf of any Person, any Person who is, or during the twelve (12) month period prior thereto was, an employee of or consultant or contractor to, Full-Scale or an affiliate thereof; (ii) encourage any Person (other than Full-Scale or one of its affiliates) to recruit or solicit any such employee or contractor; (iii) otherwise encourage any employee or contractor to discontinue his or her employment or engagement by Full-Scale or any of its affiliates; (iv) solicit any customer of Full-Scale or an affiliate thereof who is or has been a customer on or prior to the Closing Date for the purpose of providing, distributing or selling products or services similar to those sold or provided by Full-Scale; or (v) persuade or attempt to persuade any customer or supplier of Full-Scale or any of its affiliates to terminate or modify such customer's or supplier's relationship with Full-Scale or any of its affiliates.
- (c) The Covenantors acknowledge that the covenants contained in this Section 8.5 were a material and necessary inducement for the Purchaser to agree to the transactions contemplated by this Agreement and that the Covenantors realized significant monetary benefit, directly or indirectly, from these transactions, and that violation of this Section 8.5 will cause irreparable and continuing damage to the Purchaser that could not be adequately remedied by an action at law. Accordingly, the Purchaser shall have the right to seek injunctive or other equitable relief, including, without limitation, specific performance, from any court of competent jurisdiction, without posting a bond or similar security, restraining any violation, breach or attempted breach of such covenants, such right being in addition to all other rights and remedies available to the Purchaser at law, in equity, or otherwise.
- (d) In case any one or more of the terms or provisions contained in this Section 8.5 shall for any reason be held invalid, illegal or unenforceable, such invalidity, illegality or unenforceability shall not affect any other terms or provisions hereof, but such term or provision shall be deemed modified or deleted as or to the extent required by Applicable Law, and such modification or deletion shall not affect the validity of the other terms or provisions of this Section 8.5 or any other terms or provisions of this Agreement. In addition, if any one or more of the restrictions contained in this Section 8.5 shall for any reason be held to be unreasonable with regard to time, duration, geographic scope or activity, the parties contemplate and hereby agree that such restriction shall be modified and shall be enforced to the extent compatible with Applicable Law.

# 8.6 Option Grant.

Within thirty (30) days of Closing Sunniva shall, and Purchaser shall ensure Sunniva does, grant to Vendor under its employee equity incentive or option plan an option to purchase 300,000 Sunniva Shares at an exercise price of \$2.55 per share (to the extent permitted under its employee equity incentive or option plan

or by law), which option shall only be exercisable in the event that Full-Scale enters into an exclusive supply agreement with Evolutionz Consulting, Inc. on terms reasonably satisfactory to Sunniva.

# ARTICLE 9 INDEMNIFICATION

# 9.1 Indemnification by the Vendor.

Except as otherwise limited pursuant to this Article 9 and the Vendor shall be liable for and shall indemnify and save harmless the Purchaser from all Losses suffered or incurred by the Purchaser as a result of or arising directly or indirectly out of or in connection with:

- (a) the untruthfulness of any representation or warranty of the Vendor contained in this Agreement or in any agreement, certificate or other document delivered pursuant hereto; provided, however, that the Vendor shall not be required to indemnify or save harmless the Purchaser in respect of any untruthfulness of any representation or warranty unless the Purchaser shall have provided notice to the Vendor in accordance with Sections 9.4 and 11.1 on or prior to the expiration of the applicable survival period related to such representation or warranty;
- (b) any breach or non-performance by the Vendor of any covenant or obligation to be performed by them which is contained in this Agreement or in any agreement, certificate or other document delivered pursuant hereto; and
- (c) any Third Party Debt and Member Loans which remain outstanding as of the Closing Date, if any.

# 9.2 Indemnification by the Purchaser.

The Purchaser shall be liable for and shall indemnify and save harmless the Vendor from all Losses suffered or incurred as a result of or arising directly or indirectly out of or in connection with:

- (a) the untruthfulness of any representation or warranty of the Purchaser contained in this Agreement or in any agreement, certificate or other document delivered pursuant hereto; provided, however, that the Purchaser shall not be required to indemnify or save harmless the Vendor in respect of any untruthfulness of any representation or warranty unless the Vendor shall have provided notice to the Purchaser in accordance with Section 11.1 on or prior to the expiration of the applicable survival period related to such representation and warranty; and
- (b) any breach or non-performance by the Purchaser of any covenant or obligation to be performed by it which is contained in this Agreement or in any agreement, certificate or other document delivered pursuant hereto.

# 9.3 Limitations of Liability.

- (a) For purposes of determining the liability and indemnity obligations under this Agreement, Losses shall be limited to actual Losses, and no Party shall be entitled to consequential, punitive, special or similar Losses, including, but not limited to, Losses for lost profit.
- (b) Regardless of the basis or cause, the Vendor shall have no liability under Section 9.1, above, unless and until the cumulative total of all Losses suffered by Purchaser equals Fifty Thousand U.S. Dollars (\$50,000) (the "Basket"), after which Purchaser shall be entitled to recover under Section 9.1, above, all Losses suffered from the first dollar and not just those Losses in excess of the Basket.

(c) In no event, regardless of the basis or cause, shall the aggregate liability of the Vendor to the Purchaser under this Agreement exceed One Million U.S. Dollars (US\$1,000,000).

#### 9.4 Notice of Claim.

- (a) In the event that a Party (the "Indemnified Party") shall be notified of any claim, proceeding or other matter (a "Claim") in respect of which another Party (the "Indemnifying Party") agreed to indemnify the Indemnified Party pursuant to this Agreement, the Indemnified Party shall promptly give written notice thereof to the Indemnifying Party. Such notice shall specify whether the Claim arises as a result of a claim by a Person against the Indemnified Party (a "Third Party Claim") or whether the Claim does not so arise (a "Direct Claim"), and shall also specify with reasonable particularity (to the extent that the information is available) the factual basis for the Claim and the amount of the Claim, if known.
- (b) Any failure to provide the notice set forth in paragraph (a) above shall not impair the rights of the Indemnified Party, except that if, through the fault of the Indemnified Party, the Indemnifying Party does not receive notice of any Claim in time to contest effectively the determination of any liability susceptible of being contested, the Indemnifying Party shall be entitled to set off against the amount claimed by the Indemnified Party the amount of any Losses incurred by the Indemnifying Party resulting from the Indemnified Party's failure to give such notice on a timely basis.

# 9.5 Direct Claims.

With respect to any Direct Claim, following receipt of notice from the Indemnified Party of the Claim, the Indemnifying Party shall have 45 days to make such investigation of the Claim as is considered necessary or desirable. For the purpose of such investigation, the Indemnified Party shall make available to the Indemnifying Party the information relied upon by the Indemnified Party to substantiate the Claim, together with all such other information as the Indemnifying Party may reasonably request. If both Parties agree at or prior to the expiration of such 45-day period (or any mutually agreed upon extension thereof) to the validity and amount of such Claim, the Indemnifying Party shall immediately pay in cash to the Indemnified Party the full agreed-upon amount of the Claim, failing which the matter shall be referred to binding arbitration in such manner as the Parties may agree or, failing such agreement, shall be subject to Section 11.10 hereof.

# 9.6 Third Party Claims.

- (a) The Indemnifying Party shall have the right, at its expense, to participate in or assume control of the negotiation, settlement or defence of any Third Party Claim and if the Indemnifying Party assumes control, it shall reimburse the Indemnified Party for all of the Indemnified Party's reasonable out-of-pocket expenses prior to the time the Indemnifying Party assumed control. If the Indemnifying Party elects to assume such control, the Indemnified Party shall have the right to participate in the negotiation, settlement or defense of such Third Party Claim and to retain counsel to act on its behalf, provided that the fees and disbursements of such counsel shall be paid by the Indemnified Party unless the Indemnifying Party consents to the retention of such counsel or unless the named parties to any action or proceeding include both the Indemnifying Party and the Indemnified Party and representation of both the Indemnifying Party and the Indemnified Party by the same counsel would be inappropriate due to actual or potential differing interests between them (such as the availability of different defences).
- (b) If the Indemnifying Party, having elected to assume such control, thereafter fails to defend the Third Party Claim within a reasonable time, the Indemnified Party shall be entitled to assume such control

and the Indemnifying Party shall be bound by the results obtained by the Indemnified Party with respect to the Third Party Claim, subject to paragraph (d) of this Section 9.6.

- (c) If any Third Party Claim is of a nature such that the Indemnified Party is required by Applicable Law to incur losses or make a payment to any Person (a "Third Party") with respect to the Third Party Claim before the completion of settlement negotiations or related legal proceedings, the Indemnified Party shall promptly give the Indemnifying Party notice of the requirement with reasonable particulars then known to the Indemnified Party and thereafter may incur such Losses or make such payment and the Indemnifying Party shall, forthwith after demand by the Indemnified Party, reimburse the Indemnified Party for such payment. If the amount of any liability of the Indemnified Party under the Third Party Claim in respect of which such payment was made, as finally determined, is less than the amount that was paid by the Indemnifying Party to the Indemnified Party, the Indemnified Party shall, forthwith after the receipt of the difference from the Third Party, pay the amount of such difference, together with any interest thereon paid by the Third Party to the Indemnified Party. In addition, the Indemnifying Party shall post all security required by any court, regulatory body or other authority having jurisdiction, including without limitation, for purposes of enabling the Indemnifying Party to contest any Third Party Claim.
- (d) If the Indemnifying Party fails to assume control of the defense of any Third Party Claim or defaults in respect of any of its obligations under this Section 9.6 with respect thereto, the Indemnified Party shall have the exclusive right to contest the amount claimed and may settle and pay the same on 14 days prior written notice to the Indemnifying Party and the Indemnifying Party shall, thereupon, be deemed to have agreed that such settlement is reasonable and may be agreed to by the Indemnified Party and all other Persons liable in respect of the Third Party Claim unless within such 14 day period the Indemnifying Party notifies the Indemnified Party that it is assuming or reassuming control of such defense with counsel reasonably acceptable to the Indemnified Party (which shall include Eisner Jaffe) and thereafter assumes or reassumes such control and does not default.
- (e) The Indemnified Party and the Indemnifying Party shall co-operate fully with each other with respect to Third Party Claims, and shall keep each other fully advised with respect thereto (including supplying copies of all relevant documentation promptly as it becomes available).

#### 9.7 One Recovery.

An Indemnified Party is not entitled to double recovery for any Claim even though they may have resulted from the breach of more than one of the representations, warranties, covenants and obligations of an Indemnifying Party in this Agreement. No Indemnifying Party has any liability or obligation with respect to any Claim for indemnification to the extent that such matter was reflected as a deduction or set off of the Purchase Price pursuant to Article 2 or an adjustment to the Purchase Price in Article 2.

#### 9.8 Insurance Proceeds and Tax Benefits.

To the extent that the Purchaser has a Claim to which it is entitled to be indemnified by the Vendor pursuant to this Agreement, the loss recoverable from the Vendor shall be reduced to the extent that the Purchaser receives proceeds of insurance (net of any deductibles or increases of premiums associated therewith) with respect to such Claim and to the extent that the Purchaser receives a tax benefit (in the form of a tax deduction, tax credit or similar reduction in taxes otherwise due and payable) with respect to such Claim.

#### 9.9 Mitigation of Indemnity Claims.

The Purchaser and the Vendor hereby agree that, with respect to any Claim they may have, as the case may be, they shall in good faith use commercially reasonable efforts to mitigate or minimize such Claim and to cooperate: (i) in the case of the Purchaser, with the Vendor in the Vendor's efforts to minimize any of the Purchaser's Claims, and (ii) in the case of the Vendor, with the Purchaser in the Purchaser's efforts to minimize any of the Vendor's Claims. The Purchaser agrees that the employees and consultants of Full-Scale (including, but not limited to accountants, engineers, personnel and other staff) will be made available to the Vendor after the Closing Date, in computing, analyzing, settling or otherwise dealing with any Claims of the Purchaser.

# 9.10 Exclusivity.

The provisions of this Article 9 shall apply to any Claim (other than a claim for specific performance or injunctive relief) for breach of any covenant, representation, warranty or other provision of this Agreement or any agreement, certificate or other document delivered pursuant hereto so that all such Claims shall be subject to the limitations and other provisions contained in this Article 9.

### 9.11 Payment of Indemnification Obligations.

In the event that the Vendor becomes obligated to indemnify the Purchaser under this Article 9, the Purchaser may, at its discretion, and in addition any other mechanisms available at law to seek payment of such amounts from the Vendor, satisfy all or any part of such indemnification obligations through any combination of:

- (a) cancelling all or any portion of the Sunniva Shares issued to the Vendor upon conversion of the Promissory Note, to the extent such Sunniva Shares have not previously been sold by the Vendor, at a value per Sunniva Share equal to US\$2.55 per share; or
- (b) offsetting all or any portion of such indemnification obligations against any amounts owing by the Purchaser to either of the Vendor including, without limitation, amounts owing in respect of the Promissory Note.

# ARTICLE 10 TAX MATTERS

#### 10.1 Filing of Tax Returns.

The Vendor shall prepare and file, or cause to be prepared and filed, all income Tax Returns of Full-Scale for any taxable period ending on or prior to the Closing Date, including applicable state and local income Tax Returns. The Purchaser shall file, or cause to be prepared and filed, all Tax Returns of Full-Scale that are due after the Closing Date other than those for which the Vendor is responsible under this Section 10.1; provided, however, that with respect to any Tax Return relating to a taxable period (or portion thereof) ending on or prior to the Closing Date, such Tax Return shall be prepared in a manner that is consistent with past practice of Full-Scale, and shall be submitted to the Vendor for its approval at least thirty (30) days prior to the due date for such Tax Return, such approval not to be unreasonably withheld or delayed. With respect to income Tax Returns of Full-Scale covering any taxable period ending on the Closing Date: (i) except as otherwise required by Applicable Law, Purchaser and the Vendor agrees that such income Tax Returns shall be prepared based on a "closing of the books" as of the Closing Date with respect to the transactions contemplated by this Agreement for federal, state and local Tax purposes; and (ii) except as otherwise required by Applicable Law, Purchaser and the Vendor agrees that any items of income, gain, loss, or deduction recognized by Full-Scale as a result of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement shall be treated as having been recognized by Full-Scale prior to the sale of the Purchased Interests.

#### 10.2 Amended Tax Returns.

With respect to any Tax Return relating to any taxable period ending on or prior to the Closing Date, and except as required by Applicable Law, Purchaser shall not make or change, or cause Full-Scale to make or change, any Tax elections or file any amended Tax Return, to the extent such Tax election or Tax Return is reasonably expected to result in an indemnification obligation by Vendor to Purchaser pursuant to this Agreement, without the Vendor's prior written consent.

#### 10.3 Tax Refunds.

Any Tax refunds relating to Taxes of Full-Scale that are received by Purchaser, Full-Scale or any of their Affiliates, or that give rise to credits against Tax to which Purchaser, Full-Scale or any of their Affiliates become entitled, that relate to Tax periods or portions thereof ending on or prior to the Closing Date shall be for the account of the Vendor, and Purchaser Full-Scale or any of the applicable Affiliate shall pay over to the Vendor such refund or the amount of any such credit within ten (10) days after receipt thereof or entitlement thereto.

#### 10.4 Tax Cooperation.

The Vendor and the Purchaser shall cooperate to the extent reasonably requested in connection with the preparation and filing of Tax Returns and any audit, litigation, or other proceeding involving Taxes. Cooperation shall include the retention and, upon the other Party's request, the provision of records and other information reasonably relevant to the preparation of a Tax Return or the conduct of an audit, litigation, or other proceeding.

# ARTICLE 11 MISCELLANEOUS

#### 11.1 Notices.

- (a) Any notice or other communication required or permitted to be given hereunder shall be in writing and shall be delivered in person, transmitted by email or sent by registered mail, charges prepaid, addressed as follows:
  - (i) if to the Vendor:



(ii) if to the Purchaser:

Sunniva Full-Scale Distribution Corporation 5756 Thornwood Drive Goleta, California 93117 Email: lpedersen@sunnivamedical.com

(b) Any such notice or other communication, if delivered by email, shall be deemed to have been given on the day on which it was transmitted if transmitted on a Business Day prior to 5:00 p.m. at the

place of receipt or, otherwise, on the next following Business Day and, if mailed, on the third Business Day following the date of mailing; provided, however, that if at the time of mailing or within three Business Days thereafter there is or occurs a labor dispute or other event which might reasonably be expected to disrupt the delivery of documents by mail, any notice or other communication hereunder shall be delivered or transmitted by email as aforesaid.

(c) Any Party may at any time change its address for service from time to time by giving notice to the other Parties in accordance with this Section 11.1.

#### 11.2 Commissions, etc.

- (a) The Vendor agrees to indemnify and save harmless the Purchaser from and against all Losses suffered or incurred by the Purchaser (directly or indirectly through its ownership of Full-Scale on or after the Closing Date) in respect of any commission or other remuneration payable or alleged to be payable to any broker, agent or other intermediary who purports to act or have acted for or on behalf of Full-Scale or the Vendor.
- (b) The Purchaser agrees to indemnify and save harmless the Vendor from and against all Losses suffered or incurred by the Vendor in respect of any commission or other remuneration payable or alleged to be payable to any broker, agent or other intermediary who purports to act or have acted for or on behalf of the Purchaser.

#### 11.3 Public Announcements and Filings.

The Parties shall consult with and obtain the consent (not to be unreasonably withheld) of each other before issuing any press release or making any other public announcement with respect to this Agreement or the transactions contemplated hereby.

#### 11.4 Fees.

Each of the Parties hereto shall pay their respective legal and other costs and expenses incurred in connection with the preparation, execution and delivery of this Agreement and all documents and instruments executed pursuant hereto and any other costs and expenses whatsoever and howsoever incurred. For greater certainty, all Full-Scale Transaction Expenses shall be paid solely by the Vendor prior to the Closing Date.

#### 11.5 Assignment and Successors.

Except as specifically contemplated by this Agreement, no Party hereto shall assign this Agreement or any part hereof without the prior written consent of the other Parties. Notwithstanding the foregoing, the Purchaser may assign all or any portion of its rights and obligations hereunder to a wholly-owned subsidiary of the Purchaser provided that the Purchaser will remain directly liable to the Vendor for all obligations hereunder notwithstanding such assignment.

#### 11.6 Enurement and Binding Effect.

This Agreement shall enure to the benefit of, be binding upon and enforceable by the Parties and their respective heirs, executors, administrators, legal representatives, successors and permitted assigns.

### 11.7 Entire Agreement.

This Agreement, the Schedules and the agreements referred to herein constitute the entire agreement and understanding between the Parties relating to the subject matter hereof and thereof and supersede all prior representations, endorsements, premises, agreements, memoranda, communications, negotiations, discussions, understandings and arrangements, including the memorandum of understanding dated September 7, 2016, whether oral, written or inferred, between the Parties relating to the subject matter hereof. This Agreement may not be modified, amended, rescinded, cancelled, altered or supplemented, in whole or in part, except upon the execution and delivery of a written instrument executed by a duly authorized representative of each of the Parties.

### 11.8 Counterparts.

This Agreement may be executed in counterparts, each of which shall constitute an original and all of which taken together shall constitute one and the same instrument.

#### 11.9 Termination, Amendment and Waiver.

- (a) This Agreement may be terminated at any time prior to the Closing (with respect to (ii) and (iii) by written notice by the terminating party to the other party): (i) by mutual agreement of the Vendor and Purchaser; (ii) by either Vendor or Purchaser if the Closing shall not have occurred before 4:59 PM, California time on February 17<sup>th</sup>, 2017 (the "End Date"); provided, however, that the right to terminate this Agreement under this clause (ii) not be available to any party whose failure to fulfill any obligation under this Agreement has been the principal cause of or resulted in the failure of the Closing to occur on or before such date; or (iii) by either Vendor or Purchaser if a court of competent jurisdiction or other Governmental Body shall have issued a non-appealable final order, decree or ruling or taken any other action, in each case having the effect of permanently restraining, enjoining or otherwise prohibiting the Acquisition, unless the party seeking to terminate this Agreement pursuant to this clause (iii) has materially breached its obligations under this Agreement.
- (b) This Agreement may be amended only by execution of an instrument in writing signed on behalf of each party hereto.
- (c) The parties hereto may, to the extent legally allowed: (a) extend the time for the performance of any of the obligations or other acts of the other parties hereto; (b) waive any inaccuracies in the representations and warranties contained herein or in any document delivered pursuant hereto; and (c) waive compliance with any of the agreements or conditions contained herein. Any agreement on the part of a party hereto to any such extension or waiver shall be valid only if set forth in a written instrument signed on behalf of such party.

#### 11.10 Governing Law; Jurisdiction and Dispute Resolution

(a) Governing Law; Jurisdiction. This Agreement will be governed by, and construed and enforced in accordance with, the laws of the State of California, without regard to the conflict of law provisions thereof. The Parties agree that, in the event of any action or suit as to any matters of dispute between the Parties, service of any process may be made upon the other Party in the same manner as the giving of notices under Section 10.1 of this Agreement. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained herein, in the event that any provision of this Agreement is unenforceable under the laws of the State of California, and such provision is enforceable under the laws of any other state or jurisdiction, the Parties expressly agree that said provision shall be interpreted and construed under the laws of that state or jurisdiction.

(b) Dispute Resolution. In the event of any dispute, claim, question, or disagreement arising from or relating to this Agreement or the breach thereof, the Parties hereto shall use their best efforts to settle the dispute, claim, question or disagreement. To this effect, they shall consult and negotiate with each other in good faith and, recognizing their mutual interests, attempt to reach a just and equitable solution satisfactory to both Parties. If the dispute cannot be settled through negotiation within a period of seven (7) days, the Parties agree to attempt in good faith to settle the dispute through mediation, administered by a mediator mutually agreeable to both Parties, before resorting to arbitration. If they do not reach such solution, or an agreed upon mediator cannot be identified, within a period of thirty (30) days, then, upon notice by either Party to the other, all disputes, claims, questions, or differences shall be finally settled by arbitration administered by the American Arbitration Association, in Los Angeles, California, in accordance with the provisions of that organization's Commercial Arbitration Rules. The dispute shall be heard and determined by a panel of three (3) arbitrators. In such case, each Party shall each select one (1) arbitrator. The arbitrator selected by the claimant and the arbitrator selected by respondent shall, within ten (10) days of their appointment, select a third neutral arbitrator. In the event that they are unable to do so, or if for any reason the three (3) arbitrators are not timely empanelled, the Parties, or either of them, or their attorneys, may request that the American Arbitration Association appoint the third or any other necessary arbitrator. Prior to the commencement of hearings, each of the arbitrators appointed shall provide an oath or undertaking of impartiality. The United States Arbitration Act shall govern the interpretation, enforcement, and proceedings pursuant hereto. Notwithstanding any provision hereof, any applicable law or public policy considerations, including without limitation any possible illegality or unenforceability of this Agreement or any portion hereof due to the subject matter hereof, the arbitrators shall interpret this Agreement giving full effect to the terms and provisions hereof. All charges of the American Arbitration Association or any mediator shall be borne equally by the Parties, and each Party hereby agrees to pay all such charges promptly upon request therefor, and if any Party shall fail to do so, the other Party shall be permitted to apply towards such charges any amounts otherwise due to the non-paying Party. The Parties to the arbitration proceeding shall bear their own respective expenses incurred in connection therewith, including, but not limited to, legal fees and expenses.

[Intentionally Blank—Signature Page Follows]

**IN WITNESS WHEREOF**, this Agreement has been executed by the Parties as of the date first above written.

	(SIGNED)
	EDWARD WONG
	FULL-SCALE DISTRIBUTORS, LLC
	(SIGNED) BY:
	Name: Edward L. Wong Jr. Title: Owner
	SUNNIVA FULL-SCALE DISTRIBUTION CORPORATION
	(SIGNED) By:
	Name: Leith Pedersen Title: Treasurer
Agreed with respect to Section 8.5:	
(SIGNED)	
Stephanie Castellanos	

# EXHIBIT A CONTROL AGREEMENT

#### CONTROL AGREEMENT

This CONTROL AGREEMENT (this "Agreement") is entered into as of February 10, 2017, by and among FULL-SCALE DISTRIBUTORS, LLC, a Florida limited liability company ("Pledged Company"), EDWARD WONG ("Lender"), and SUNNIVA FULL-SCALE DISTRIBUTORS CORPORATION, a corporation incorporated under the laws of California ("Borrower").

#### **RECITALS:**

WHEREAS, pursuant to that certain Secured Convertible Promissory Note (the "Note") dated February 10, 2017 by Borrower in favor of Lender, Borrower has promised to pay certain amounts to Lender;

WHEREAS, Borrower owns, both legally and beneficially, one hundred percent (100%) of the issued and outstanding, fully-diluted membership interests of Pledged Company;

WHEREAS, pursuant to the terms of the Note, Borrower has granted a lien on the Pledged Collateral (as defined in the Note) in favor of Lender; and

WHEREAS, the parties hereto wish to acknowledge such security interests and Lender's control over the Pledged Collateral for purposes of perfecting the security interests of Lender in the Pledged Collateral in accordance with the provisions of Division 9 of the Uniform Commercial Code as enacted and in effect in the State of California (the "*UCC*").

NOW, THEREFORE, for good and valuable consideration, the receipt and sufficiency of which are hereby acknowledged, the parties hereto agree as follows:

- 1. <u>Defined Terms</u>. All capitalized terms used but not otherwise defined herein shall have the respective meanings ascribed thereto in the Note.
- 2. <u>Acknowledgment of Security Interest</u>. Pledged Company hereby acknowledges and agrees that Lender has been granted and continues to hold a first priority security interest in and to the Pledged Collateral as collateral security for all obligations, liabilities and indebtedness of Borrower under the Note.
- 3. Agreement to Follow Instructions; Agreement Not to Register Transfer. Pledged Company hereby agrees to comply with any "instructions" (as defined in Section 8102(a)(12) of the UCC) originated by or on behalf of Lender without further consent of Borrower, including, without limitation, instructions regarding the transfer, redemption or other disposition of the Pledged Collateral or the proceeds thereof, including any distributions with respect thereto; provided, that Lender agrees such instructions shall only be originated by Lender after the occurrence and during the continuance of an Event of Default. Pledged Company agrees that it

shall not register any transfer of the Pledged Collateral to any Person without the prior written consent of Lender.

- 4. <u>Certificating Membership Interests</u>. Borrower and Pledged Company hereby agree that neither Person shall cause Pledged Company to issue certificates representing its membership interests or any other ownership interests in Pledged Company, or otherwise cause such membership interests or other ownership interests to be deemed "certificated securities" within the meaning of Division 8 of the UCC, in each case unless such securities are certificated and delivered to the Lender or as contemplated by the terms of the Note.
- 5. <u>Issuance of Additional Interests</u>. Pledged Company hereby agrees that until the Amount Due and all other obligations under the Note are converted or paid in full it shall not issue any additional equity interests.
- 6. <u>Sale of Assets</u>. Pledged Company hereby agrees that until the Amount Due and all other obligations under the Note are converted or paid in full it shall not sell, assign or otherwise dispose of any of its assets, other than in the ordinary course of its business.
- 7. <u>Intent of the Parties</u>. By executing and delivering this Agreement, the parties hereto intend to establish Lender's control over the Pledged Collateral for purposes of the provisions of Section 8106(c)(2) of the UCC.

## 8. Choice of Law; Dispute Resolution.

- (a) This Agreement will be governed by, and construed and enforced in accordance with, the laws of the State of California, without regard to the conflict of laws provisions thereof. The parties agree that, in the event of any action or suit as to any matters of dispute between the parties, service of any process may be made upon the other party in the same manner as the giving of notices under Section 11.1 of the Purchase Agreement. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained herein, in the event that any provision of this Agreement is unenforceable under the laws of the State of California, and such provision is enforceable under the laws of any other state or jurisdiction, the parties expressly agree that said provision shall be interpreted and construed under the laws of that state or jurisdiction.
- (b) In the event of any dispute, claim, question, or disagreement arising from or relating to this Agreement or the breach thereof, the parties hereto shall use their best efforts to settle the dispute, claim, question or disagreement. To this effect, they shall consult and negotiate with each other in good faith and, recognizing their mutual interests, attempt to reach a just and equitable solution satisfactory to both Parties. If the dispute cannot be settled through negotiation within a period of seven (7) days, the Parties agree to attempt in good faith to settle the dispute through mediation, administered by a mediator mutually agreeable to both parties, before resorting to arbitration. If they do not reach such solution, or an agreed upon mediator cannot be identified, within a period of thirty (30) days, then, upon notice

by either party to the other, all disputes, claims, questions, or differences shall be finally settled by arbitration administered by the American Arbitration Association, in Los Angeles, California, in accordance with the provisions of that organization's Commercial Arbitration Rules. The dispute shall be heard and determined by a panel of three (3) arbitrators. In such case, each party shall each select one (1) arbitrator. The arbitrator selected by the claimant and the arbitrator selected by respondent shall, within ten (10) days of their appointment, select a third neutral arbitrator. In the event that they are unable to do so, or if for any reason the three (3) arbitrators are not timely empanelled, the parties, or either of them, or their attorneys, may request that the American Arbitration Association appoint the third or any other necessary arbitrator. Prior to the commencement of hearings, each of the arbitrators appointed shall provide an oath or undertaking of impartiality. The United States Arbitration Act shall govern the interpretation, enforcement, and proceedings pursuant hereto. Notwithstanding any provision hereof, any applicable law or public policy considerations, including without limitation any possible illegality or unenforceability of this Agreement or any portion hereof due to the subject matter hereof, the arbitrators shall interpret this Agreement giving full effect to the terms and provisions hereof. All charges of the American Arbitration Association or any mediator shall be borne equally by the parties, and each party hereby agrees to pay all such charges promptly upon request therefor, and if any party shall fail to do so, the other party shall be permitted to apply towards such charges any amounts otherwise due to the non-paying party. The parties to the arbitration proceeding shall bear their own respective expenses incurred in connection therewith, including, but not limited to, legal fees and expenses.

- 9. <u>Counterparts</u>. This Agreement may be executed in any number of separate counterparts, each of which shall collectively and separately constitute a single agreement.
- 10. <u>Amendments</u>. No amendment, waiver, termination or other modification to this Agreement shall be effective unless the same is in writing and is signed by each of the parties hereto.

[rest of page intentionally left blank; signature page follows]

**IN WITNESS WHEREOF**, the parties hereto have executed and delivered this Control Agreement as of the date first written above.

PLEDGED COMPANY:	
FULL-SCALE DISTRIBUTORS	, LLC
By:	-
BORROWER:	
SUNNIVA FULL-SCALE CORPORATION	DISTRIBUTORS
By:	
LENDERS:	
Edward Wong	

# EXHIBIT B GUARANTY

### **GUARANTY AGREEMENT**

THIS GUARANTY AGREEMENT (this "Guaranty") dated as of February 10, 2017, is by and between Sunniva Holdings Corp., a Canadian corporation ("Guarantor"), and Edward Wong, an individual residing at {personal information} ("Payee").

WHEREAS, Payee and Sunniva Full-Scale Distributors Corporation, a California corporation ("Payor") are parties to that certain Membership Interest Purchase Agreement, of even date herewith (the "MIPA"), pursuant to which Purchaser has agreed to purchase from Payee all of the membership interests of Full-Scale Distributors, LLC, a Florida limited liability company, held by Payee; and

WHEREAS, pursuant to the MIPA, a portion of the purchase price paid in the principal amount of Three Million Five Hundred Thousand and 00/100 Dollars (\$3,500,000.00) will be paid by Payor to Payee pursuant to those certain secured convertible promissory note of even date herewith in the aggregate principal amount of \$3,500,000 issued by Payor in favor of Payee (the "Note"); and

WHEREAS, the payment obligations of Payor due to Payee under the Note (collectively, the "Payment Obligations") are secured by a Control Agreement, of even date herewith, by and between Payor and Payee (the "Control Agreement"); and

WHEREAS, in order to induce Payee to enter into the MIPA, and to accept the Note, Payee requires that Guarantor issue this Guaranty further guaranteeing the payment of the Guaranteed Obligations (as defined below) of Payor to Payee; and

WHEREAS, Guarantor will derive a substantial benefit from the MIPA and the transactions contemplated thereby, and as a result thereof has agreed to enter into this Guaranty.

**NOW THEREFORE**, for good and valuable consideration, receipt and sufficiency of which is hereby acknowledged, the parties agree as follows:

- 1. Guarantor does hereby absolutely, irrevocably, and unconditionally guarantee, upon the terms and conditions hereof, the full, prompt and complete payment by Payor of all amounts and obligations due to Payee, and any of Payee's heirs, executors, successors and assigns, under the Notes (the "Guaranteed Obligations").
- 2. Payee shall have the right to proceed against Guarantor upon the occurrence and during the continuance of an Event of Default under the Notes and shall not be required to take any action or proceedings of any kind against Payor or any other party liable for Payor's debt or obligations, to give notice of default to Guarantor or any other person, or to pursue any other remedy in Payee's power whatsoever, it being agreed that if an Event of Default under the Note shall have occurred and be continuing, Payee, or either of them, may proceed and have the right of action solely against Guarantor or Payor or jointly against Guarantor and Payor. This is a

guarantee of payment and of collection. As used in this Guaranty, "Event of Default" shall have the meaning ascribed thereto in the Notes.

- 3. This Guaranty is an absolute, unconditional, complete and continuing one, and no notice of the Guaranteed Obligations need be given to Guarantor. The Guaranteed Obligations may be rearranged, extended, compromised, settled, released and/or renewed in liquidations, adjustments, bankruptcy proceedings or otherwise without notice to Guarantor and in such event Guarantor will remain fully bound hereunder with respect to the Guaranteed Obligations. The obligations of Guarantor hereunder shall not be released, impaired or diminished by any amendment, modification, substitution, waiver or other alteration of the Guaranteed Obligations. Guarantor expressly waives presentment, demand, protest, and notice of protest and dishonor on any and all forms of the Guaranteed Obligations, and Guarantor further waives diligence, notice of any adverse change in the financial condition of Payor, notice of acceptance of this Guaranty (acceptance on the part of Payee being conclusively presumed by its request for this Guaranty and the delivery of the same to it), or any other notice otherwise required by law. The liability and obligations of Guarantor hereunder shall not be affected or impaired by any action or inaction by Payee in regard to any matter waived or notice of which is waived by Guarantor in this Section 3.
- 4. This Guaranty may not be modified, amended, changed, waived, discharged, terminated or assigned other than by an instrument in writing signed by the party against which enforcement of the modification, amendment, change, waiver, discharge, termination or assignment is sought. All of the terms of this Guaranty shall be binding upon and inure to the benefit of the parties hereto and their respective heirs, executors, successors and assigns, and in particular shall be enforceable by any permitted holder or holders from time to time of the Guaranteed Obligations or any part thereof.
- 5. This Guaranty shall continue to be effective, or be reinstated, as the case may be, if at any time payment of any of the Guaranteed Obligations, or any part thereof, is rescinded or must otherwise be restored or returned by Payee upon the insolvency, bankruptcy, dissolution, liquidation or reorganization of Payor, or upon or as a result of the appointment of a receiver, intervener or conservator of, or trustee, custodian or similar officer for, Payor, or any substantial part of such Payor's property, or otherwise, all as though such payments or performance had not been made and, it is understood that Guarantor shall remain liable hereunder to Payee for the amount so returned.
- 6. This Agreement will be governed by, and construed and enforced in accordance with, the laws of the State of California, without regard to the conflict of laws provisions thereof. The parties agree that, in the event of any action or suit as to any matters of dispute between the parties, service of any process may be made upon the other party in the same manner as the giving of notices under Section 10.1 of the MIPA. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained herein, in the event that any provision of this Agreement is unenforceable under the laws of the State of California, and such provision is enforceable under the laws of any other state or jurisdiction, the parties expressly agree that said provision shall be interpreted and construed under the laws of that state or jurisdiction.
- 7. In the event of any dispute, claim, question, or disagreement arising from or relating to this Agreement or the breach thereof, the parties hereto shall use their best efforts to settle the dispute, claim,

question or disagreement. To this effect, they shall consult and negotiate with each other in good faith and, recognizing their mutual interests, attempt to reach a just and equitable solution satisfactory to both Parties. If the dispute cannot be settled through negotiation within a period of seven (7) days, the Parties agree to attempt in good faith to settle the dispute through mediation, administered by a mediator mutually agreeable to both parties, before resorting to arbitration. If they do not reach such solution, or an agreed upon mediator cannot be identified, within a period of thirty (30) days, then, upon notice by either party to the other, all disputes, claims, questions, or differences shall be finally settled by arbitration administered by the American Arbitration Association, in Los Angeles, California, in accordance with the provisions of that organization's Commercial Arbitration Rules. The dispute shall be heard and determined by a panel of three (3) arbitrators. In such case, each party shall each select one (1) arbitrator. The arbitrator selected by the claimant and the arbitrator selected by respondent shall, within ten (10) days of their appointment, select a third neutral arbitrator. In the event that they are unable to do so, or if for any reason the three (3) arbitrators are not timely empanelled, the parties, or either of them, or their attorneys, may request that the American Arbitration Association appoint the third or any other necessary arbitrator. Prior to the commencement of hearings, each of the arbitrators appointed shall provide an oath or undertaking of impartiality. The United States Arbitration Act shall govern the interpretation, enforcement, and proceedings pursuant hereto. Notwithstanding any provision hereof, any applicable law or public policy considerations, including without limitation any possible illegality or unenforceability of this Agreement or any portion hereof due to the subject matter hereof, the arbitrators shall interpret this Agreement giving full effect to the terms and provisions hereof. All charges of the American Arbitration Association or any mediator shall be borne equally by the parties, and each party hereby agrees to pay all such charges promptly upon request therefor, and if any party shall fail to do so, the other party shall be permitted to apply towards such charges any amounts otherwise due to the non-paying party. The parties to the arbitration proceeding shall bear their own respective expenses incurred in connection therewith, including, but not limited to, legal fees and expenses.

(Signature Page Follows)

**IN WITNESS WHEREOF,** Guarantor has executed this Guaranty Agreement as of the date and year first written above.

SUNNIVA	HOL	DINGS	CORP
17111111 V /A	111/1	/ <b>                                    </b>	<b></b>

Ву:	
	Leith Pedersen
	Director and Chief Strategy Officer

## EXHIBIT C PROMISSORY NOTE

THIS NOTE AND THE SECURITIES ISSUABLE UPON THE CONVERSION HEREOF HAVE NOT BEEN REGISTERED UNDER THE SECURITIES ACT OF 1933, AS AMENDED. THEY MAY NOT BE SOLD, OFFERED FOR SALE, PLEDGED, HYPOTHECATED OR OTHERWISE TRANSFERRED EXCEPT PURSUANT TO AN EFFECTIVE REGISTRATION STATEMENT UNDER THE SECURITIES ACT OF 1933, AS AMENDED, OR AN OPINION OF COUNSEL SATISFACTORY TO BORROWER THAT REGISTRATION IS NOT REQUIRED UNDER SUCH ACT OR UNLESS SOLD PURSUANT TO RULE 144 UNDER SUCH ACT.

UNLESS PERMITTED UNDER CANADIAN SECURITIES LAW, THE HOLDER OF THIS NOTE MUST NOT TRADE THE NOTE BEFORE THE DATE THAT IS 4 MONTHS AND A DAY AFTER THE LATER OF: (I) FEBRUARY 10, 2017, AND (II) THE DATE THE GUARANTOR BECOMES A REPORTING ISSUER IN ANY PROVINCE OR TERRITORY OF CANADA.

## **Secured Convertible Promissory Note**

US\$3,500,000 February 10, 2017

VALUE RECEIVED. **SUNNIVA FULL-SCALE** DISTRIBUTORS FOR CORPORATION, a corporation incorporated under the laws of the State of California ("Borrower"), hereby promises to pay to the order of Edward Wong, an individual ("Lender"), the principal sum of Three Million Five Hundred Thousand U.S. Dollars (US\$3,500,000) (the "Loan"), in lawful money of the United States of America and in immediately available funds. This convertible promissory note (the "Note") is issued pursuant to that certain Membership Interest Purchase Agreement, by and among the Borrower and the Lender dated as of the date hereof (as may be amended from time to time, the "Purchase Agreement"). All monetary amounts referenced in this Note are set forth in United States dollars, including without limitation the Loan, the Amount Due from time to time and the Conversion Price. To the extent any amount referenced in this Note, for purposes of a calculation, must be converted to (or from) United States dollars from (or to) Canadian dollars, the applicable exchange rate for such calculation shall be the exchange rate as published by the Wall Street Journal on the date of such calculation.

## 1. Maturity and Payment.

- (a) <u>Maturity</u>. The unpaid principal balance of this Note plus accrued and unpaid interest thereon (such amount, less any payments made in connection with an Acceleration Notice, as defined below, and any reduction in accrued and unpaid interest and/or principal resulting from any and all prior partial conversion(s) of this Note pursuant to Section 3 below (the "Amount Due") shall be due and payable on December 31, 2017 (the "Maturity Date"), unless and to the extent converted prior thereto pursuant to Section 3.
- (b) <u>No Pre-Payment</u>. This Note shall not be pre-paid, in whole or in part, prior to the Maturity Date, without the prior written consent of the Lender or as provided in Section 8(d) hereof.

- 2. <u>Interest</u>. Interest shall accrue on the unpaid principal amount of this Note at a rate per annum equal to seventy-four one-hundreths of one percent (0.74%) compounded annually. Interest will be computed on the basis of a 365 or 366-day year, as applicable, and the actual number of days elapsed.
- 3. <u>Conversion of the Note</u>. This Note shall be convertible into common shares of Sunniva Holdings Corp., a Canadian corporation ("**Guarantor**") which indirectly owns all of the issued and outstanding common stock of the Borrower, as set forth below.
- (a) <u>Optional Conversion</u>. The Amount Due under this Note, or any portion thereof, shall be convertible, at the option of the Lender, at any time after the date of the issuance of this Note by delivery of written notice of such conversion to the office of the Guarantor (the "*Optional Conversion Notice*") as follows:
- (i) The portion of the Amount Due that Lender elects to convert (the "Conversion Amount"), upon delivery of the Optional Conversion Notice, shall immediately convert into a number of fully paid and non-assessable common shares of the Guarantor (rounded up to the nearest whole share) equal to (i) the Conversion Amount divided by (ii) the Conversion Price then in effect (the "Optional Conversion Shares").
- (ii) Guarantor shall issue and deliver to Lender certificates evidencing such Optional Conversion Shares within three (3) business days of receipt of the Optional Conversion Notice.
- (iii) Guarantor at all times will reserve from its authorized and unissued common shares a sufficient number of shares to provide for the issuance of Optional Conversion Shares upon the full conversion of this Note.

### (b) <u>Automatic Conversion</u>.

- (i) Immediately prior to the time at which the Guarantor's common shares are listed for trading on the TSX Venture Exchange (or, if previously approved by the Lender, another Canadian securities exchange, such approval not to be unreasonably withheld, delayed or conditioned) (the "*Exchange*"), the then current Amount Due shall automatically convert into fully paid and non-assessable common shares of the Guarantor, rounded up to the next higher whole number of shares (the "*Automatic Conversion Shares*"), at a price equal to the Conversion Price.
- (ii) Guarantor shall issue and deliver to Lender certificates evidencing such Automatic Conversion Shares within three (3) business days of the date on which the Guarantor's common shares are first listed on a Canadian securities exchange.
- (iii) Guarantor at all times will reserve from its authorized and unissued common shares a sufficient number of shares to provide for the issuance of Automatic Conversion Shares upon the full conversion of this Note.

#### (c) Conversion Price.

- (i) *Definition and Calculation.* The "*Conversion Price*" shall be equal to US\$2.55 per share (subject to adjustment as provided below).
- (ii) Splits and Subdivisions. If Guarantor should at any time or from time to time prior to conversion in full of this Note pursuant to Section 3(a) or 3(b) (the "Full Conversion Date"), if any, fix a record date for the effectuation of a split or subdivision of the outstanding common shares or the determination of the holders of common shares entitled to receive a dividend or other distribution payable in additional common shares or other securities or rights convertible into, or entitling the holder thereof to receive directly or indirectly, additional securities (hereinafter referred to as "Common Equivalents") without payment of any consideration by such holder for the additional common shares or Common Equivalents, then, as of such record date (or the date of such distribution, split or subdivision if no record date is fixed), the Conversion Price shall be proportionately decreased and the number of common shares into which this Note is convertible into pursuant to Section 3(a) or 3(b) shall be appropriately increased in proportion to such increase of outstanding shares.
- (iii) Combination of Shares. If prior to the Full Conversion Date, if any, the number of common shares outstanding at any time after the date hereof is decreased by a combination of the outstanding common shares, the Conversion Price shall be proportionately increased and the number of common shares into which this Note is convertible pursuant to Section 3(a), 3(b) or 3(c) shall be appropriately decreased in proportion to such decrease in outstanding shares.
- (iv) Capital Reorganization, Merger or Consolidation. If at any time or from time to time prior to the Full Conversion Date, if any, there shall be a capital reorganization of Guarantor's equity securities (other than a subdivision, combination, reclassification or exchange of shares provided for elsewhere in this Section 3(c)) or a merger or consolidation of Guarantor with or into another corporation, then as a part of such reorganization, merger or consolidation, provision shall be made so that Lender shall thereafter exclusively be entitled to receive upon full conversion of this Note in accordance with the terms hereof, the number of shares of stock or other securities or other property (including, if applicable, cash) (or any combination thereof) to which a holder of the number of common shares (or of any shares of stock or other securities or other property (including, if applicable, cash) (or any combination thereof) which may be) issuable upon full conversion of this Note pursuant to the terms hereof would have received if this Note had been converted into common shares in accordance with the terms hereof immediately prior to such reorganization, merger or consolidation.
- (v) Reclassification, Conversion or Reorganization. If the common shares (or any shares of stock or other securities which may be) issuable upon the conversion of this Note in accordance with Section 3(a) or 3(b) shall be changed into the same or different number of shares of any class or classes of stock, whether by capital reorganization, conversion, reclassification or otherwise (other than a subdivision or combination of shares or stock dividend provided for in clauses (ii) or (iii) above, or a reorganization, merger or consolidation provided for in clause (iv) above), then and in each such event Lender shall exclusively be entitled to receive upon the conversion of this Note pursuant to Section 3(a) or 3(b) the kind and amount of shares of stock or

other securities or other property (including, if applicable, cash) (or any combination thereof) upon such reorganization, conversion, reclassification or other change, to which a holder of the number of common shares (or of any shares of stock or other securities or other property (including, if applicable, cash) (or any combination thereof) which may be) issuable upon the conversion of this Note pursuant to Section 3(a) or 3(b) would have received if this Note had been fully converted into common shares pursuant to the terms hereof immediately prior to such reorganization, conversion, reclassification or other change, all subject to further adjustment as provided herein.

- (vi) Notice of Adjustments and Record Dates. Guarantor shall promptly notify Lender in writing of each adjustment or readjustment of the Conversion Price hereunder and the number of common shares issuable upon the conversion of this Note pursuant to Section 3(a) or 3(b). Such notice shall state the adjustment or readjustment and show in reasonable detail the facts on which that adjustment or readjustment is based. In the event of any taking by Guarantor of a record of the holders of common shares for the purpose of determining the holders thereof who are entitled to receive any dividend or other distribution, Guarantor shall notify Lender in writing of such record date at least twenty (20) days prior to the date specified therein.
- (d) <u>Method of Conversion.</u> This Note may be converted by Lender only as described in this Section 3. Lender agrees to deliver the original of this Note (or an affidavit to the effect that this Note has been lost, stolen or destroyed and an agreement acceptable to Borrower whereby Lender agrees to indemnify Borrower from any loss incurred by it in connection with this Note) upon any full conversion of this Note pursuant to Section 3(a) or 3(b) for cancellation.
- (e) <u>No Impairment</u>. Borrower shall not avoid or seek to avoid the observance or performance of any of the terms to be observed or performed hereunder by Borrower, but shall at all times in good faith assist in the carrying out of all the provisions of this Note. Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, Guarantor (i) shall reserve and keep available a number of its authorized common shares, free from all preemptive rights, which shall be sufficient to permit the full conversion of this Note in accordance with Section 3(a) or 3(b) and (ii) shall take all such action as may be necessary or appropriate in order that all common shares as may be issued pursuant to the conversion of this Note in accordance with Section 3(a) or 3(b) shall, upon issuance, be validly issued, fully paid and non-assessable.
- (f) Exchange Transfer Restrictions. The Lender acknowledges that the Exchange may impose restrictions on the ability of the Lender to dispose of some or all of the Guarantor's common shares acquired hereunder for some period of time as a condition of the Guarantor listing its shares for trading (such restriction, including without limitation certificate legends, escrow arrangements, lockup agreements, and any other transfer restriction imposed by or pursuant to negotiations with the Exchange, the "Exchange Restrictions"). The parties agree they will use commercially reasonable efforts to minimize any Exchange Restrictions.

### (g) Notice of Certain Transactions. In the event:

(i) the Guarantor shall take a record of the holders of its common shares for the purpose of entitling or enabling them to receive any dividend or other distribution, or to receive any right to subscribe for or purchase any shares of stock of any class or any other securities, or to

receive any other right, to subscribe for or purchase any shares of stock of any class or any other securities, or to receive any other right; or

- (ii) of any capital reorganization of the Guarantor, any reclassification of the capital stock of the Guarantor, any consolidation or merger of the Guarantor, any consolidation or merger of the Guarantor with or into another corporation (other than a consolidation or merger in which the Guarantor is the surviving entity), or any transfer of all or substantially all of the assets of the Guarantor; or
- (iii) of the voluntary or involuntary dissolution, liquidation or winding-up of the Guarantor,

then, and in each such case, the Guarantor will mail or cause to be mailed to the Holder a notice specifying, as the case may be, (i) the date on which a record is to be taken for the purpose of such dividend, distribution or right, and stating the amount and character of such dividend, distribution or right, or (ii) the effective date on which such reorganization, reclassification, consolidation, merger, transfer, dissolution, liquidation, winding-up, redemption or conversion is to take place, and the time, if any is to be fixed, as of which the holders of record of common shares (or such other stock or securities at the time deliverable upon such reorganization, reclassification, consolidation, merger, transfer, dissolution, liquidation, winding-up, redemption or conversion) are to be determined. Such notice shall be mailed at least ten (10) days prior to the record date or effective date for the event specified in such notice.

- 4. <u>Events of Default</u>. The occurrence of any of the following events shall constitute an "Event of Default":
- (a) Borrower shall fail, for any reason, to make any principal or interest payment when due under this Note;
- (b) a proceeding or case shall be commenced, without the application or consent of Borrower, in any court of competent jurisdiction, seeking (i) Borrower's reorganization, liquidation, dissolution, arrangement or winding-up, or the composition or readjustment of Borrower's debts, (ii) the appointment of a receiver, custodian, trustee, examiner, liquidator or the like of Borrower or of all or any substantial part of Borrower's assets, or (iii) similar relief in respect of Borrower under any law relating to bankruptcy, insolvency, reorganization, winding-up or composition or adjustment of debts, and such proceeding or case shall continue without being dismissed, or an order, judgment or decree approving or ordering any of the foregoing shall be entered and continue without being stayed and in effect, for a period of sixty (60) or more days;
- (c) an order for relief against Borrower shall be entered in an involuntary case under the U.S. Federal Bankruptcy Code of 1978, the Canadian Companies' Creditors Arrangement Act or the Canadian Bankruptcy and Insolvency Act, each as amended from time to time (collectively, the "Bankruptcy Law");
- (d) Borrower shall (i) apply for or consent to the appointment of, or the taking of possession by, a receiver, custodian, trustee, examiner or liquidator of itself or of all or a substantial

part of its assets, (ii) make a general assignment for the benefit of its creditors, (iii) commence a voluntary case under the Bankruptcy Law, (iv) file a petition seeking to take advantage of any other law relating to bankruptcy, insolvency, reorganization, liquidation, dissolution, arrangement or winding-up or composition or readjustment of debts, (v) fail to controvert in a timely and appropriate manner, or acquiesce in writing to, any petition filed against it in an involuntary case under the Bankruptcy Law or (vi) take any action for the purpose of effecting any of the foregoing;

(e) Borrower breaches any of its representations, warranties or covenants under this Note or the Purchase Agreement in any material respect and such breach is not cured within ten (10) business days after written notice thereof to Borrower.

#### 5. Remedies.

- (a) Upon the occurrence and during the continuance of any Event of Default described in clauses (c), (d), or (e) of Section 4 (any such Event of Default, an "*Insolvency Event*") (i) all amounts payable by Borrower pursuant to this Note shall become immediately due and payable, without presentment, demand, notice, protest or other requirements of any kind (all of which are hereby expressly waived by Borrower) and (ii) Lender shall be entitled to exercise any and all remedies available to Lender at law or in equity.
- (b) Upon the occurrence and during the continuance of any Event of Default other than an Insolvency Event, (i) Lender may, by written notice to Borrower, declare all amounts payable by Borrower pursuant to this Note to be due and payable, and all such amounts shall immediately become due and payable and (ii) Lender shall be entitled to exercise any and all remedies available to Lender at law or in equity. Written notice pursuant to this clause (b) shall be sufficient if it is addressed to Borrower and states that such an Event of Default has occurred and Lender is providing notice that all amounts due and payable pursuant to this Note are immediately due and payable in accordance with this clause (b).
- 6. <u>Default Interest</u>. Upon the occurrence and during the continuance of an "Event of Default," interest shall accrue on the unpaid principal balance of this Note at the rate of interest specified in Section 2 plus eight percent (8.0%) per annum, or such lower maximum amount of interest permitted to be charged under applicable law.
- 7. <u>Security; Guaranty.</u> As security for the full, prompt and complete payment when due (whether at stated maturity, by acceleration or otherwise) of the Amount Due and all other obligations under this Note, Borrower hereby pledges, hypothecates, assigns, charges, mortgages, delivers, and transfers to Lender, and hereby grants to Lender, a continuing security interest in all of Borrower's right, title and interest (whether now or hereafter existing or acquired) in and to the following (collectively, the "*Pledged Collateral*"): (a) all rights of Borrower under the articles of organization and operating agreement of Full-Scale Distributors, LLC (the "*Pledged Company*") and all equity interests in the Pledged Company (the "*Pledged Interest*") and the certificates (if any) representing such Pledged Interest, and all dividends, cash, instruments, and other property or proceeds from time to time received, receivable, or otherwise distributed in respect of or in exchange for any or all of such Pledged Interest; and (b) the rents, issues, profits, returns, income, allocations, distributions and proceeds of and from any and all of the foregoing. Concurrently with

issuance of this Note, Borrower shall cause the Pledged Company to enter into an uncertificated security control agreement of even date herewith in the form of Exhibit A hereto. Additionally, at the request of the Lender, Borrower shall cause the Pledged Company to certificate any Pledged Interest and to deliver such certificates to Lender, together with appropriate instruments of assignment duly executed by Borrower. Borrower further agrees that Lender may file, or cause to be filed, any financing or continuation statements under the UCC with respect to the security interests granted hereby, and that such financing or continuation statements need not contain the Borrower's signature thereon. The obligations of Borrower hereunder shall be guarantied by Guarantor pursuant to the Guaranty of even date herewith issued by Guarantor to Lender in the form of Exhibit B hereto.

- 8. <u>Pledged Collateral Covenants</u>. Until the Amount Due and all other obligations under this Note are converted or paid in full:
- (a) Borrower shall not sell, assign, transfer, pledge or otherwise encumber (including through any voting agreement, shareholders agreement or proxy) the Pledged Collateral in any manner (except for the pledge granted herein to the Lender and liens for taxes not yet due or the validity or amount of which is being contested in good faith proceedings).
- (b) Borrower shall not cause or allow the Pledged Company to issue any additional equity interests.
- (c) Borrower shall not cause or allow the Pledged Company to sell, assign or otherwise dispose of any of its assets, other than in the ordinary course of its business; provided, that Pledged Company may enter into sale and leaseback arrangements reasonably approved by Lender with respect to real property of the Pledged Company so long as Pledged Company guarantees the Amount Due and provides security for such sale and leaseback arrangement reasonably acceptable to Lender.
- (d) Borrower shall promptly pay any amounts distributed to Borrower with respect to the Pledged Collateral to Lender in prepayment of the Amount Due.
- (e) Borrower shall at any time, and from time to time, promptly execute and deliver all further instruments, and take all further action that may be necessary or desirable, as Lender may reasonably request, in order to perfect and protect any security interest granted or purported to be granted hereby or to enable Lender to exercise and enforce its rights and remedies with respect to any of the Pledged Collateral.
- 9. Reinstatement. This Note shall continue to be effective or be automatically reinstated, as the case may be, if at any time payment or conversion, in whole or in part, of any of the Amount Due is rescinded or must otherwise be restored or returned by Lender as a preference, fraudulent conveyance or otherwise under any bankruptcy, insolvency or similar law, all as though such payment had not been made; provided, that in the event payment of all or any part of the Amount Due is rescinded or must be restored or returned, all reasonable costs and expenses (including, without limitation, reasonable attorneys' fees and disbursements) incurred by Lender in defending and enforcing such reinstatement shall be deemed to be included as a part of the

#### Amount Due.

- 10. <u>Waivers</u>. To the extent permitted by applicable law, Borrower waives all rights and benefits of any statute of limitations, moratorium, reinstatement, marshalling, forbearance, valuation, stay, extension, redemption, appraisement and exemption now provided or which may hereafter be provided by law, both as to itself and as to all of its properties, real and personal, against the enforcement and collection of the indebtedness evidenced hereby.
- 11. Notices. Any notice, demand, communication or other document required, permitted, or desired to be given hereunder shall be in writing and shall be delivered personally or sent by United States or Canadian registered or certified mail, return receipt requested, postage prepaid, by Federal Express or other reputable overnight courier, by electronic mail, or by facsimile (with confirmation of receipt), and addressed to the party at the respective numbers and/or addresses set forth below, and the same shall be deemed given and effective (i) upon receipt or refusal if delivered personally or by hand delivered messenger service, (ii) the date received or refused if sent by Federal Express or other reputable overnight courier, (iii) the date received or refused if mailed by United States or Canadian registered or certified mail, return receipt requested, postage prepaid, and (iv) the date received if sent by facsimile or electronic mail during normal business hours of the recipient and on the next business day if sent after normal business hours of the recipient. A party may change its address for receipt of notices by service of a notice of such change in accordance herewith.

If to Borrower:

Sunniva Full-Scale Distributors Corporation c/o Sunniva Holdings Corp. 1200-200 Burrard Street

Vancouver, B.C., Canada

V7X IT2

Attn: Leith Pedersen

E-mail: lpedersen@sunnivamedical.com

If to Lender:

Edward Wong

{personal information}

{personal information}

- 12. <u>Amendment</u>. This Note or any provision hereof may be waived, changed, modified or discharged only by agreement in writing signed by Borrower and Lender. Borrower may not assign or transfer its obligation hereunder without the prior written consent of Lender may assign or transfer this Note or its rights hereunder without the prior written consent of Borrower.
- 13. <u>Interpretation</u>. The term "Borrower" shall include each person and entity now or hereafter liable hereunder, whether as maker, successor, assignee or endorsee, each of whom shall be jointly, severally and primarily liable for all of the obligations set forth herein.

- 14. <u>Severability</u>. If any provision of this Note shall for any reason be held invalid or unenforceable, such invalidity or unenforceability shall not affect any other provision of this Note, but this Note shall be construed as if this Note had never contained the invalid or unenforceable provision.
- 15. <u>Governing Law</u>. This Note shall be governed by and construed in accordance with the domestic laws of the State of California, without giving effect to any choice of law provision or rule.
- 16. <u>Savings Clause</u>. Nothing contained in this Note shall be deemed to establish or require the payment of a rate of interest or other charges in excess of the maximum interest rate permitted by applicable law. In the event that the rate of interest required to be paid or other charges hereunder would exceed the maximum interest permitted by such law, any payments in excess of such maximum shall be credited against the principal hereof owed by Borrower to Lender.

[Intentionally Blank—Signature Page Follows]

**IN WITNESS WHEREOF**, the undersigned Borrower has caused the due execution of this Note as of the day and year first herein above written.

# SUNNIVA FULL-SCALE DISTRIBUTORS CORPORATION

By:		
Leith Pedersen		
Treasurer		

# EXHIBIT A

# UNCERTIFICATED SECURITY CONTROL AGREEMENT

# EXHIBIT B

# **GUARANTY**

# EXHIBIT D EARN OUT CALCULATION EXAMPLES

If in any Calculation Period:

- 1. Net Revenues equal US\$12,000,000: base Earn Out Amount = US\$300,000

  EBITDA=US\$3,720, so EBIDA Margin equals 31%: multiply by 30/30=1, so US\$300,000 is paid.
- 2. Net Revenues equal US\$10,000,000: base Earn Out Amount = US\$150,000

  EBITDA=US\$3,000,000, so EBITDA Margin equals 30%: multiply by 30/30=1, so US\$150,000 is paid.
- 3. Net Revenues equal US\$15,000,000: base Earn Out Amount = US\$300,000

  EBITDA=US\$3,750,000, so EBITDA Margin equals 25%: multiply by 25/30=.8333, so US\$250,000 is paid.
- 4. Net Revenues equal US\$8,000,000: base Earn Out Amount = US\$150,000

  EBITDA=\$1,600,000, so EBITDA Margin equals 20%: multiply by 20/30=.666, so US\$100,000 is paid.
- 5. Net Revenues equal US\$7,999,999: base Earn Out Amount = 0
  EBITDA=US\$3,200,000, so EBITDA Margin equals 40%: still 0 is paid.

# EXHIBIT E FORM OF INTELLECTUAL PROPERTY ASSIGNMENT AGREEMENT

#### INTELLECTUAL PROPERTY ASSIGNMENT AGREEMENT

This Intellectual Property Assignment Agreement (the "<u>Agreement</u>") is effective as of February 10, 2017 between Full-Scale Distributors, LLC. a Florida limited liability company ("<u>Company</u>"), and Edward Wong, an individual residing at information ("<u>Assignor</u>").

- Assignment. Assignor hereby assigns to Company exclusively and throughout the world all right, title and interest held by Assignor (whether or not now existing) in (a) the subject matter referred to on Schedule A (the "Technology"), (b) the trademarks referred to on Schedule B (collectively, the "Trademarks"), which shall include all common law trademarks for which no applications or registrations exist, all applications to register any of the Trademarks, and all registrations that have been or may be granted for any of the Trademarks, all common law rights associated with applications and registrations, if any, and all goodwill associated with the Trademarks and symbolized thereby, together with the right to sue and recover damages for future, present and past infringements of the Trademarks and to fully and entirely stand in the place of the Assignor in all matters related to the Trademarks, (c) all precursors, portions and works in progress with respect to the foregoing and all inventions, works of authorship, mask works, technology, information, know-how, materials and tools relating thereto or to the development, support or maintenance thereof and (d) all copyrights, patent rights, trade secret rights, trademark rights, mask works rights, sui generis database rights and all other intellectual and industrial property rights of any sort and all business, contract rights, causes of action, and goodwill in, incorporated or embodied in, used to develop, or related to any of the foregoing (collectively, "Intellectual Property"). To the extent allowed by applicable law, this Section 1 includes all rights of paternity, integrity, disclosure and withdrawal and any other rights that may be known as or referred to as moral rights, artist's rights, droit moral or the like (collectively, "Moral Rights"). To the extent Assignor retains any Moral Rights under applicable law, Assignor hereby ratifies and consents, and hereby provides all necessary ratifications and consents, to any action that may be taken with respect to such Moral Rights by or authorized by Company, and Assignor agrees not to assert any Moral Rights with respect thereto. Assignor will confirm any such ratification, consent or agreement from time to time as requested by Company.
- 2. **Consideration.** In consideration of this Agreement, Company agrees to pay to Assignor the sum of \$10.00.
- Further Assurances. Assignor agrees to assist Company in every reasonable and proper way to evidence, record and perfect the assignment set forth in Section 1 and to apply for and obtain recordation of and from time to time to reasonably enforce, maintain and defend the assigned rights. Assignor grants the Company's attorney of record the power to insert in this Agreement or any Schedule hereto any further identification that may be necessary or desirable in order to comply with the rules of the United States Patent and Trademark Office, or rules of other entities, including but not limited to United States or foreign governments or patent offices, for recordation of this document. If Company is unable for any reason whatsoever to secure Assignor's signature to any document it is entitled to under this Section 3. Assignor hereby irrevocably designates and appoints Company and its duly authorized officers and agents, as his agents and attorneys-in-fact with full power of substitution to act for and on his behalf and instead of Assignor, to execute and file any such document or documents and to do all other lawfully permitted acts to further the purposes of the foregoing with the same legal force and effect as if executed by Assignor.
- 4. **Confidential Information.** Assignor will not use or disclose anything assigned to Company hereunder, anything related to the terms of this Agreement, or any other technical or business information or plans of Company, except to the extent Assignor (a) can document that it is generally available (through no fault of Assignor) for use and disclosure

- by the public without any charge, license or restriction or (b) as required by law or court order. Assignor recognizes and agrees that any breach or threatened breach of this Section 4 will cause irreparable harm to Company for which damages would not be an adequate remedy, and, therefore, Company will be entitled to equitable relief (including without limitation, injunctions) with respect thereto (without the necessity of posting any bond or other security, or demonstrating any monetary or other financial damage) in addition to any other remedies.
- Warranty. Assignor represents and warrants to Company that Assignor (a) was the sole owner (other than Company) of all rights, title and interest in and to the Technology and Intellectual Property transferred hereunder, except to the extent set forth on a Schedule hereto, (b) has not assigned, transferred, licensed, pledged or otherwise encumbered any Technology or Intellectual Property or agreed to do so, (c) has full power and authority to enter into this Agreement and to make the assignment provided in Section 1, (d) is not aware of any violation, infringement or misappropriation of any third party's rights (or any claim thereof) by the Technology or Intellectual Property, (e) was not acting within the scope of employment by any third party when conceiving, creating or otherwise performing any activity with respect to anything assigned pursuant to Section 1, and (f) is not aware of any questions or challenges with respect to the patentability or validity of any claims of any existing patents or patent applications relating to the Intellectual Property; provided, that no assurance can be given that the patent applications listed on Schedule A hereto will be granted.
- Miscellaneous. This Agreement is not assignable or transferable by Assignor without the prior written consent of Company; any attempt to do so shall be void. Any notice, report, approval or consent required or permitted hereunder shall be in writing and will be deemed to have been duly given if delivered personally or mailed by first-class, registered or certified U.S. mail, postage prepaid to the respective addresses of the parties as set forth herein (or such other address as a party may designate by ten (10) days' notice). No failure to exercise, and no delay in exercising, on the part of either party, any privilege, any power or any rights hereunder will operate as a waiver thereof, nor will any single or partial exercise of any right or power hereunder preclude further exercise of any other right hereunder. If any provision of this Agreement shall be adjudged by any court of competent jurisdiction to be unenforceable or invalid, that provision shall be limited or eliminated to the minimum extent necessary so that this Agreement shall otherwise remain in full force and effect and enforceable. This Agreement shall be deemed to have been made in, and shall be construed pursuant to the laws of the State of California and the United States without regard to conflicts of laws provisions thereof. Any legal action or proceeding relating to this Agreement shall be brought exclusively in the state or federal courts located in Orange County, California, and each party consents to the jurisdiction thereof. The prevailing party in any action to enforce this Agreement shall be entitled to recover costs and expenses including, without limitation, attorneys' fees. Any waivers or amendments shall be effective only if made in writing and signed by a representative of the respective parties authorized to bind the parties. Both parties agree that this Agreement is the complete and exclusive statement of the mutual understanding of the parties and supersedes and cancels all previous written and oral agreements and communications relating to the subject matter of this Agreement.

[Signature Page Follows]

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties hereto have executed first written above.	this Agreement as a scaled instrument, effective as of the date and year
FULL-SCALE DISTRIBUTORS, LLC	Assignor:
By:	
Name: EDWARD WONG	Name: Edward Wong
Title: PRESIDENT	Address:

## Schedule A

#### Technology

The "<u>Technology</u>" includes, but is not limited to, all ideas, concepts, specifications, designs, models, prototypes, techniques, tools, diagrams, outlines, descriptions and other documentation, information, data, and all other technology of any kind applicable to the present or intended business of the Company, including without limitation all right, title and interest in and to the following provisional patent applications, which were developed jointly by Edward Wong and Benyamin Abehasera:

- 1. INTERNAL HEATING TUBE GLASS SYSTEM EL 429370621 US
- 2. PROPELLER-BASED MECHANISM SYSTEM EL 429372273 US
- 3. BALL-BASED MECHANISM SYSTEM EL 429371817 US

The Intellectual Property assigned hereunder includes (a) all documents and other materials that were created in connection with development of, and/or further describe, the Technology, and (b) all rights to any copyright, trademark or patent relating to the Technology.

# Schedule B

## Trademarks

All trademarks, service marks and trade relating to, used in or intended to be used in connection with the business of the Company, whether or not registered.

# EXHIBIT F FORM OF RIGHT OF FIRST REFUSAL AGREEMENT

#### RIGHT OF FIRST REFUSAL AGREEMENT

This Right of First Refusal Agreement (the "Agreement") is effective as of February 10, 2017 between Full-Scale Distributors, LLC. a Florida limited liability company ("Company"), and Benyamin Abehasera, an individual residing at \_\_\_\_\_\_ ("Assignor").

- 1. **Grant.** Assignor hereby unconditionally and irrevocably grants to the Company a Right of First Refusal to purchase or license any Applicable Intellectual Property that Assignor may propose to transfer to any third party, at the same price and on the same terms and conditions as those offered to or by such third party.
- 2. **Definitions**. For purposes hereof the following terms shall have the following definitions
- "Acceptance Notice" means written notice from the Company notifying Assignor that Company intends to exercise its Right of First Refusal.
- "Applicable Intellectual Property" means (a) the Technology, (b) all precursors, portions and works in progress with respect to the foregoing and all inventions, works of authorship, mask works, technology, information, know-how, materials and tools relating thereto or to the development, support or maintenance thereof and (c) all copyrights, patent rights, trade secret rights, trademark rights, mask works rights, sui generis database rights and all other intellectual and industrial property rights of any sort and all business, contract rights, causes of action, and goodwill in, incorporated or embodied in, used to develop, or related to any of the foregoing (collectively, "Intellectual Property"). To the extent allowed by applicable law, this Section 1 includes all rights of paternity, integrity, disclosure and withdrawal and any other rights that may be known as or referred to as moral rights, artist's rights, droit moral or the like (collectively, "Moral Rights"). To the extent Assignor retains any Moral Rights under applicable law, Assignor hereby ratifies and consents, and hereby provides all necessary ratifications and consents, to any action that may be taken with respect to such Moral Rights by or authorized by Company, and Assignor agrees not to assert any Moral Rights with respect thereto. Assignor will confirm any such ratification, consent or agreement from time to time as requested by Company.
- "Proposed Transfer Notice" means written notice from Assignor setting forth the terms and conditions of a transfer or license of the Applicable Intellectual Property.
- "Right of First Refusal" means the right, but not an obligation, of the Company to purchase or exclusively license, as applicable, the Intellectual Property, on the terms and conditions specified in the Proposed Transfer Notice.
- "Technology" means the subject matter referred to on Schedule A.
- 3. **Notice.** If Assignor proposes to transfer or license any Intellectual Property, he shall deliver a Proposed Transfer Notice to the Company not later than fifteen (15) calendar days prior to the consummation of such transfer or exclusive license. Such Proposed Transfer Notice shall contain the material terms and conditions (including price, form of consideration and portion of the Applicable Intellectual Property proposed to be transferred) of the proposed transfer or license and the intended date of such transfer or license. To exercise its Right of First Refusal under this Section 3, the Company must deliver an Acceptance Notice to Assignor within fifteen (15) calendar days after delivery of the Proposed Transfer Notice.
- 4. **Forfeiture of Rights**. If the Company fails to deliver an Acceptance Notice within the time period set forth in Section 3, then the Company shall be deemed to have forfeited any right to purchase the Applicable Intellectual Property, and Assignor shall be free to sell or license the Applicable Intellectual Property on terms and conditions substantially similar to (and in no event more favorable to the purchaser

- or licensor than) the terms and conditions set forth in the Proposed Transfer Notice.
- 5. Closing. If the consideration proposed to be paid for the Applicable Intellectual Property is in property, services or other non-cash consideration, the fair market value of the consideration shall be as determined in good faith by the Company and Assignor. If the Company cannot for any reason pay for the Applicable Intellectual Property in the same form of non-cash consideration, the Company may pay the cash value equivalent thereof. The closing of the purchase or license of the Applicable Intellectual Property by the Company shall take place, and all payments from Company shall be delivered to Assignor, by the later of (i) the date specified in the Proposed Transfer Notice; and (ii) sixty (60) days after delivery of the Proposed Transfer Notice.
- 6. **Failure to Comply**. Any transfer or license not made in compliance with the requirements of this Agreement shall be null and void ab initio. Each party hereto acknowledges and agrees that any breach of this Agreement would result in substantial harm to the other parties hereto for which monetary damages alone could not adequately compensate. Therefore, the parties hereto unconditionally and irrevocably agree that any non-breaching party hereto shall be entitled to seek protective orders, injunctive relief and other remedies available at law or in equity (including, without limitation, seeking specific performance or the rescission of purchases, sales and other transfers of the Applicable Intellectual Property), without any requirement to post a bond or other security.
- 7. **Consideration.** In consideration of this Agreement, Company agrees to pay to Assignor the sum of \$10.00.
- Warranty. Assignor represents and warrants to Company that Assignor (a) is the sole owner (other than Company) of all rights, title and interest in and to the Technology and Intellectual Property to be transferred or licensed hereunder, except to the extent set forth on a Schedule hereto, (b) has not assigned, transferred, licensed, pledged or otherwise encumbered any Technology or Applicable Intellectual Property or agreed to do so, (c) has full power and authority to enter into this Agreement, (d) is not aware of any violation, infringement or misappropriation of any third party's rights (or any claim thereof) by the Technology or Applicable Intellectual Property, and (e) was not acting within the scope of employment by any third party when conceiving, creating or otherwise performing any activity with respect to anything assigned pursuant to Section 1, and (f) is not aware of any questions or challenges with respect to the patentability or validity of any claims of any existing patents or patent applications relating to the Intellectual Property; provided, that no assurance can be given that the patent applications listed on Schedule A hereto will be granted.
- 9. **Miscellaneous.** This Agreement is not assignable or transferable by Assignor without the prior written consent of Company; any attempt to do so shall be void. Any notice, report, approval or consent required or permitted hereunder shall be in writing and will be deemed to have been duly given if delivered personally or mailed by first-class, registered or certified U.S. mail, postage prepaid to the respective addresses of the parties as set forth herein (or such other address as a party may designate by ten (10) days notice). No single or partial exercise of any right or power hereunder with respect to a non-exclusive license will preclude further exercise of any other right hereunder. If any provision of this Agreement shall be adjudged by any court of competent jurisdiction to be unenforceable or invalid, that provision shall be limited or eliminated to the minimum extent necessary so that this Agreement shall otherwise remain in full force and effect and enforceable. This

Agreement shall be deemed to have been made in, and shall be construed pursuant to the laws of the State of California and the United States without regard to conflicts of laws provisions thereof. Any legal action or proceeding relating to this Agreement shall be brought exclusively in the state or federal courts located in Orange County, California, and each party consents to the jurisdiction thereof. The prevailing party in any action to enforce this Agreement shall be entitled to recover costs and expenses including, without limitation, attorneys' fees. Any waivers or

amendments shall be effective only if made in writing and signed by a representative of the respective parties authorized to bind the parties. Both parties agree that this Agreement is the complete and exclusive statement of the mutual understanding of the parties and supersedes and cancels all previous written and oral agreements and communications relating to the subject matter of this Agreement.

[Signature Page Follows]

first written above.	
FULL-SCALE DISTRIBUTORS, LLC	Assignor:
By: Name: EDWARD WONG Title: PRESIDENT	Name: Benyamin Abehasera Address:

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties hereto have executed this Agreement as a sealed instrument, effective as of the date and year

## Schedule A

#### **Technology**

The "<u>Technology</u>" includes, but is not limited to, all ideas, concepts, specifications, designs, models, prototypes, techniques, tools, diagrams, outlines, descriptions and other documentation, information, data, and all other technology of any kind applicable to the present or intended business of the Company, including without limitation all right, title and interest in and to the following provisional patent applications, which were developed jointly with Edward Wong:

- 1. INTERNAL HEATING TUBE GLASS SYSTEM EL 429370621 US
- 2. PROPELLER-BASED MECHANISM SYSTEM EL 429372273 US
- 3. BALL-BASED MECHANISM SYSTEM EL 429371817 US

The Intellectual Property assigned hereunder includes (a) all documents and other materials that were created in connection with development of, and/or further describe, the Technology, and (b) all rights to any copyright, trademark or patent relating to the Technology.